Desingularization of vortex rings and shallow water vortices by a semilinear elliptic problem

SÉBASTIEN DE VALERIOLA, JEAN VAN SCHAFTINGEN

Abstract

Steady vortices for the three-dimensional Euler equation for inviscid incompressible flows and for the shallow water equation are constructed and showed to tend asymptotically to singular vortex filaments. The construction is based on a study of solutions to the semilinear elliptic problem

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}\left(\frac{\nabla u_{\varepsilon}}{b}\right) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} b f(u_{\varepsilon} - \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}q) & \text{in } \Omega, \\ u_{\varepsilon} = 0 & \text{on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

for small values of $\varepsilon > 0$.

Key words. Euler equation; inviscid incompressible flow; vortex ring; shallow water equation; lake equation; vortex; steady flow; stationary solution; semilinear elliptic problem; superlinear nonlinearity; singular perturbation; asymptotics; truncation; free boundary; Hardy inequality; Stokes stream function; stream function; mountain pass theorem; Nehari manifold; capacity estimates

Contents

1.	Introduction and main results	2
	1.1. Statement of the problem	2
	1.2. Vortex rings for the Euler equation	4
	1.3. Vortices for the shallow water equation	7
2.	Construction of solutions	9
	2.1. Preliminaries	9
	2.2. Existence in bounded domains	12
	2.3. Existence in unbounded domains	12
3.	Asymptotics of solutions	22
	3.1. Upper bound on the energy	23
	3.2. Asymptotic behaviour and lower bound on the energy	26

Sébastien de Valeriola, Jean Van Schaftingen

4.	Cons	truction and asymptotics of vortices	33
	4.1.	Vortex rings for the Euler equation	33
	4.2.	Vortices for the shallow water equation	38

1. Introduction and main results

1.1. Statement of the problem

In an inviscid incompressible flow, the velocity field \mathbf{v} and static pressure field p are governed by the Euler equations

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{v} = 0, \\ \partial_t \mathbf{v} + (\mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla) \mathbf{v} = -\nabla p. \end{cases}$$

The conservation of momentum equation can be rewritten in terms of the vorticity $\omega = \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}$ as

$$\partial_t \mathbf{v} + \boldsymbol{\omega} \times \mathbf{v} = -\nabla \Big(p + \frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2} \Big).$$

The quantities $\frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2}$ and $p + \frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2}$ are called *dynamic pressure* and *total pressure*. In regions where the vorticity vanishes $\omega = 0$, the flow is called irrotational and the equations reduce to the Bernoulli equation. In other cases, one can study flows which are irrotational outside of a vortex core.

In 1858, Helmoltz has studied the motion of vortex rings, which are toroidal regions in which the vorticity is concentrated [29]. The circulation κ of a vortex is the circulation integral $\int_{\Gamma} \mathbf{v} \cdot \mathbf{t}$ for any oriented curve Γ with tangent vector field \mathbf{t} that encircles the vorticity region once. Kelvin and Hick have showed that if the vortex ring has radius r_* , if its cross-section ε is small and if its circulation is κ , then the vortex ring moves at the velocity [31, art. 163 (7), p. 241; 45, 67]

$$\frac{\kappa}{4\pi r_*} \left(\log \frac{8r_*}{\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{4} \right). \tag{1}$$

In this initial study of vortex motion, the flows were not steady flows; as the velocity is merely asymptotically constant in the vortex, one does not expect the vortex ring to preserve its shape. After the works of Helmholtz, Kelvin [45] interested himself in this problem and stated a variational principle for steady vortex flows. In 1894, Hill has given an explicit translating flow of the Euler equation whose vorticity is concentrated *inside a ball* [30].

These works bring the question whether it is possible to construct flows whose vorticity is supported in an arbitrarily small toroidal region. Fraenkel has given a first positive answer by constructing for small $\varepsilon > 0$ a family of steady flows whose vortex cross section is of the order of ε and whose velocity satisfy asymptotically (1) [21,22]. His approach consists in first noting that since the flow is incompressible in the whole space, it is possible to write $\mathbf{v} = \operatorname{curl} \psi$ where ψ is a velocity

$$\psi(r, \theta, z) = \psi(r, z) \frac{\mathbf{e}_{\theta}}{r};$$

the associated velocity field is

$$\mathbf{v}(r,\boldsymbol{\theta},z) = \frac{1}{r} \left(-\frac{\partial \boldsymbol{\psi}}{\partial z} \mathbf{e}_r + \frac{\partial \boldsymbol{\psi}}{\partial r} \mathbf{e}_z \right)$$

and the associated vorticity is

$$\boldsymbol{\omega}(r,\boldsymbol{\theta},z) = -\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial r}\left(\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial r}\right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\left(\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial z}\right)\right)\mathbf{e}_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}$$

The key point is to note that if $\omega = rf(\psi)\mathbf{e}_{\theta}$ for some function $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ and F' = f, then

$$\boldsymbol{\omega} \times \mathbf{v} = -\nabla \big(F(\boldsymbol{\psi}) \big),$$

that is, **v** is a stationary solution of the incompressible Euler equation with $p = F(\psi) - \frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2}$. The problem is thus reduced to a study of the *semilinear elliptic problem*

$$-\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial r}\left(\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial r}\right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\left(\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial z}\right)\right) = rf(\psi).$$
⁽²⁾

Given r_* , W > 0 and $\kappa > 0$, Fraenkel has constructed for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough a steady vortex ring such that the area of the vortex cross-section is $\pi (r_*\varepsilon)^2 (1 + O((\varepsilon \log \frac{8}{\varepsilon})^2))$, its circulation is $\pi W r_*$ and the velocity at infinity is $\frac{1}{8} \left(\log \frac{8}{\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{2} + \right)^2 (1 + O(\varepsilon \log \frac{8}{\varepsilon})^2)$.

 $(\frac{4}{\pi}E_*)$, with E_* denoting the kinetic energy inside the vortex of the limiting planar vortex profile. His proof is based on a variant of the implicit function theorems and relies on a study of the asymptotics of the relevant Green function.

We call this construction the *stream-function method* in contrast with the *vorticity method* developed by Friedman and Turkington in which the vorticity ω instead of the stream function is a solution of a variational problem [25] (see also [6, 8, 12–15, 24]). The stream function method together with an implicit function argument was used to construct vortex rings close to Hill's spherical vortex [11, 37, 38].

Afterwards, vortex rings were constructed with the stream function method by constructing solutions to (2) by minimization under constraint; their asymptotics could not be studied precisely because of the presence of a Lagrange multiplier in the nonlinearity f [9, 10]. The asymptotics could be studied precisely by letting the flux diverge [44]. By using the mountain pass theorem of Ambrosetti and Rabinowitz [2], Ambrosetti and Mancini, Ni, and Ambrosetti and Struwe have constructed solutions for a given f [1,3,36]. The asymptotics of a family (ψ_{ε}) of these solutions have been studied by Ambrosetti and Yang for a family $f_{\varepsilon}(s) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}(s)_+^p$ [49]. However, their result did not prevent the circulation of the vortex to go to 0 and, according to our present work, it does go to 0 so that the limiting object are degenerate vortex rings with *vanishing radius* and *vanishing circulation*. Finally, we would like to mention that it is possible to study the asymptotics of the motion of vortices in the nonsteady case [7].

1.2. Vortex rings for the Euler equation

Our first result is a desingularization of vortices in the whole space.

Theorem 1. For every W > 0 and $\kappa > 0$, there exists a family of steady flows $(\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon}) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$ for the Euler equations in \mathbb{R}^3 that are axisymmetric around \mathbf{e}_z and such that the vortex core suppcurl \mathbf{v}_{ε} is a topological torus, the circulation of the vortex ring is κ_{ε} and for every $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$,

$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \to -W \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathbf{e}_z$$
 $at \infty$.

Moreover, one has

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_{\varepsilon} = \kappa,$$

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{dist}_{C_{r_{*}}}(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}) = 0,$$

$$c\varepsilon \leqslant \sigma(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}) \leqslant C\varepsilon,$$

for some constants 0 < c < C and

$$r_* = \frac{\kappa}{4\pi W}.$$

Here, the cross-section of a set $A \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ axisymmetric around \mathbf{e}_z is

$$\sigma(A) = \sup\{\delta_z(x,y) : x, y \in A\},\$$

where the axisymmetric distance is defined by

$$\delta_z(x,y) = \inf\{|x - R(y)| : R \text{ is a rotation around } \mathbf{e}_z\},\$$

 C_r is a circle of radius r in a plane perpendicular to \mathbf{e}_z and the asymmetric distance is

$$\operatorname{dist}_{C_r}(A) = \sup_{x \in A} \inf_{y \in C_r} |x - y|.$$

Compared to the work of Fraenkel [21], we construct a flow for *every* $\varepsilon > 0$, and then we study the asymptotics of those flows. Our result provides thus a continuum transition between a Hill-like spread out vortex ($\varepsilon = 1$) and a concentrated vortex ring. It will also appear that our method is quite flexible.

Our solutions are constructed by solving the semilinear elliptic problem

$$\begin{cases} -\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial r}\left(\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial r}\right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\left(\frac{1}{r}\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial z}\right)\right) = \frac{r}{\varepsilon^2}(\psi_{\varepsilon})_+^p & \text{in } \mathbb{R}_+^2, \\ \frac{\psi_{\varepsilon}}{\psi_0} \to \log\frac{1}{\varepsilon} & \text{at } \infty, \end{cases}$$
(3)

where $\psi_0 : \mathbb{R}^2_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ is a Stokes stream function of an irrotational flow and studying the asymptotic behaviour of its solutions.

The idea of solving 3 with this form of ε dependence comes from the corresponding problem in *vortex pairs* for the two-dimensional Euler equation. Indeed,

all the desingularization results that we have mentioned above have counterparts in the study of *vortex pairs* for the two-dimensional Euler equation [4, 10, 32, 39, 48]. In particular, Smets and Van Schaftingen have showed that in order to obtain non-vanishing asymptotic circulation one could, instead of imposing fixed boundary conditions $\Psi_{\varepsilon} = \Psi_0 + o(1)$ at infinity, impose boundary conditions depending on ε : $\Psi_{\varepsilon} = \Psi_0 - \frac{\kappa}{2\pi} \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} + o(1)$ at infinity [43]. Physically, this takes into account that the total flow between the two vortices should blow up as the logarithm of the diameter of the vortex core. They have obtained a desingularization result for solutions constructed by variational methods; solutions to the same problem where also obtained by Lyapunov–Schmidt reduction argument [18, 19].

Even if the semilinear elliptic problem (3) is similar to its counterpart for the two-dimensional desingularization problem, the asymptotics of the solutions are quite different. For instance, whereas in [43] the localization of concentration points is governed by a renormalized enery which appears as a second term in the asymptotics, in the present work the solution concentrates at minimizers of the leading term.

As we do not expand the Green function, we have more flexibility in the construction of flows and the study of their asymptotics. For example, we can study vortex rings in a cylinder.

Theorem 2. For every W > 0 and $\kappa > 0$, there exists a family of steady flows $(\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon}) \in C^1(B_1 \times \mathbb{R})$ for the Euler equations in $B_1 \times \mathbb{R}$ that are axisymmetric around \mathbf{e}_z and such that

$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{n} = 0, \qquad on \ \partial B_1 \times \mathbb{R}^2$$
$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \to -W \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathbf{e}_z \qquad at \ \infty,$$

the vortex core suppcurl \mathbf{v}_{ε} is a topological torus, the circulation of the vortex is κ_{ε} . Moreover, one has

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_{\varepsilon} = \kappa,$$

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{dist}_{C_r}(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}) = 0,$$

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \sigma(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon})}{\log \varepsilon} = 1,$$

and

$$r_* = \begin{cases} \frac{\kappa}{4\pi W} & \text{if } \kappa < 4\pi W, \\ 1 & \text{if } \kappa \ge 4\pi W. \end{cases}$$

Burton has constructed similar vortex rings in a cylinder, but he did not study their asymptotics [12].

If $\kappa > 4\pi W$, the velocity $W \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}$ of the vortex ring is less than predicted by the Kelvin–Hick formula (1). We do not study in detail this phenomenon in the present work, but we think that it might be explained by an interaction with the boundary that reduces the velocity by

$$\frac{\kappa}{4\pi \operatorname{dist}(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl}\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon},\partial B(0,1)\times\mathbb{R})},$$

similar to the contribution of the boundary for the two-dimensional Euler equation [43]. This could also explain why the asymptotics of $\sigma(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon})$ are less sharp than those of theorem 1.

Similarly we can study vortex rings outside a ball.

Theorem 3. For every W > 0 and $\kappa > 0$, there exists a family of steady flows $(\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon}) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^3 \setminus B_1)$ for the Euler equations in \mathbb{R}^3 that are axisymmetric around \mathbf{e}_z and such that the vortex core suppcurl \mathbf{v}_{ε} is a topological torus, the circulation of the vortex ring is κ_{ε} and

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{n} &= 0 & \text{on } \partial B_1, \\ \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} &\to -W \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathbf{e}_z & \text{at } \infty. \end{aligned}$$

Moreover, one has

$$\begin{split} & \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_{\varepsilon} = \kappa, \\ & \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \operatorname{dist}_{C_{r_{\varepsilon}}}(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}) = 0, \\ & \frac{\log \sigma(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon})}{\log \varepsilon} = 1, \end{split}$$

for r_* such that

$$\mathbf{v}(r_*,0) = -\frac{\kappa}{4\pi W} \mathbf{e}_z,$$

where $\mathbf{v}_0 : \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus B_1$ is the irrotational flow outside B_1 with velocity W at infinity:

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{v}_0 = 0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus B_1, \\ \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_0 = 0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus B_1, \\ \mathbf{v}_0 \cdot \mathbf{n} = 0 & \text{on } \partial B_1, \\ \mathbf{v}_0 \to -W\mathbf{e}_z & \text{at } \infty. \end{cases}$$

The main difference in the proof of theorem 3 is that the existence relies on a concentration-compactness argument [34,41].

It is moreover possible to extend these results in some sense to a general outside domain.

Theorem 4. Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ be compact, connected and symmetric under rotations around \mathbf{e}_z . For every W > 0 and for every $\psi : \mathbb{R}^2_+ \to (-\infty, 0)$ such that $\mathbf{v}_0 = \operatorname{curl}(\psi \mathbf{e}_{\theta}/r)$ solves

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div} \mathbf{v}_0 = 0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus K, \\ \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_0 = 0 & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus K, \\ \mathbf{v}_0 \cdot \mathbf{n} = 0 & \text{on } \partial K, \\ \mathbf{v}_0 \to -W\mathbf{e}_z & \text{at } \infty, \end{cases}$$

there exists a family of steady flows $(\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}, p_{\varepsilon}) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^3 \setminus B_1)$ for the Euler equations in \mathbb{R}^3 that are axisymmetric around \mathbf{e}_z and such that the vortex core suppcurl \mathbf{v}_{ε} is a topological torus, the circulation of the vortex ring is κ_{ε} and

$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \to -W \mathbf{e}_z \qquad \qquad at \, \infty, \\ \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{n} = 0 \qquad \qquad on \, \partial B_1$$

Moreover, if $(a_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} = ((r_{\varepsilon}, z_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon>0}$ *is a family such that* $\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(a_{\varepsilon}) \neq 0$,

$$\begin{split} &\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{r_{\varepsilon}}{\psi(r_{\varepsilon}, z_{\varepsilon})} \kappa_{\varepsilon} = -2\pi, \\ &\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\psi(r_{\varepsilon}, z_{\varepsilon})^2}{r_{\varepsilon}} = \inf_{(r, \theta, z) \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus K} \frac{\psi(r, z)^2}{r}, \\ &\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \sigma(\operatorname{supp} \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon})}{\log \varepsilon} = 1. \end{split}$$

Note that given W > 0, there are infinitely many ψ that satisfy the equation and the sign assumption (see lemma 14), so that there are several families concentrating at different points with different asymptotic circulations.

In the case where $(r,z) \mapsto \frac{\psi(r,z)^2}{r}$ achieves its maximum at a unique interior point (r_*, z_*) , one has $(r_{\varepsilon}, z_{\varepsilon}) \to (r_*, z_*)$, and

$$\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathbf{v}_0(r_*, z_*) = \frac{1}{r_*} \nabla \psi(r_*, z_*) \times \mathbf{e}_z = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\psi(r_*, z_*)}{r_*^2} \mathbf{e}_r \times \mathbf{e}_\theta = -\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \frac{1}{4\pi r_*} \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_\varepsilon \mathbf{e}_z,$$
(4)

in accordance with (1).

1.3. Vortices for the shallow water equation

The same technique allows us to desingularize vortices for the shallow water equation with vanishing Froude number Fr in the so-called lake model. The horizontal velocity \mathbf{v} , the height h and the depth b depend on the two-dimensional position variable and satisfy the system [16, 17]:

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div}(b\mathbf{v}) = 0\\ \partial_t \mathbf{v} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{v} = -\nabla h \end{cases}$$
(5)

in a two-dimensional domain. Richardson has computed by the method of matched asymptotics the velocity of a vortex of circulation κ at x_* to be formally [42, (5.1)]

$$(\nabla \log b(x_*)) \times \frac{\kappa \mathbf{e}_z}{4\pi} \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} + O(1); \tag{6}$$

in particular, a vortex follows an isobath (level set of the depth).

¹ Richardson writes the asymptotics in terms of $\Gamma = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$ [42, (2.19)]

We want to exhibit this in the asymptotics of families of steady flows. As previously, setting $\omega = \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}$, the second equation becomes

$$\partial_t \mathbf{v} + \boldsymbol{\omega} \times \mathbf{v} = -\nabla \Big(\frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2} + h \Big).$$

Taking a stream function ψ , one can write $\mathbf{v} = (\operatorname{curl} \psi)/b$ and observe that if $\omega = f(\psi)$, then \mathbf{v} is a stationary solution with $h = F(\psi) - \frac{|\mathbf{v}|^2}{2}$. We are thus interested in studying the asymptotics of solutions of

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} \frac{1}{b} \nabla \psi_{\varepsilon} = \frac{b}{\varepsilon^{2}} (\psi_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p} & \operatorname{in} \Omega, \\ \psi_{\varepsilon} = \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_{0} & \operatorname{on} \partial \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(7)

Theorem 5. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ be bounded and open and let $b \in C(\overline{\Omega}) \cap C^{1,\alpha}(\Omega)$ for some $\alpha \in (0,1)$. If $\inf_{\Omega} b > 0$, then there exists a family of solutions $\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^2)$ and $h_{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\Omega)$ of

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div}(b\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \\ \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} = -\nabla h_{\varepsilon} & \text{in } \Omega, \\ \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{n} = 0 & \text{on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

Moreover if $\kappa_{\varepsilon} = \int_{\Omega} \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}$ *and* $\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}) \neq 0$ *, then*

$$\begin{split} \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_{\varepsilon} &= \kappa, \\ \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} b(x_{\varepsilon}) &= \sup_{\Omega} b, \\ \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \operatorname{diam} \operatorname{supp} \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}}{\log \varepsilon} &= 0. \end{split}$$

In particular, if $\lim_{n\to\infty} x_{\varepsilon_n} = x_* \in \overline{\Omega}$ for some sequence $(\varepsilon_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$, then x_* is a maximum point of b on $\overline{\Omega}$. If $x_* \in \Omega$, then $\nabla(\log b)(x_*) = 0$ and the velocity given by (6) vanishes. If $x_* \in \partial \Omega$, then $\nabla(\log b)$ is normal to the boundary so that the velocity given by (6) is tangential to the boundary and would lead the vortex to circulate around $\partial \Omega$ in the orientation opposite to the vortex's orientation; there should however be, as for the two-dimensional Euler equation [43], an interaction of the vortex with the boundary that should give a compensating term

$$\frac{\kappa}{4\pi}\log\frac{1}{\operatorname{dist}(\operatorname{supp}\operatorname{curl}\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon},\partial\Omega)}$$

If *b* is constant, theorem 5 does not locate the vortex; the refined asymptotics for the Euler equation locate them at maxima of the Robin function of Ω [43].

theorem 5 constructs vortices at stationary points. We can also desingularize vortices at other points by prescribing the boundary condition. First we note that if ψ_0 satisfies

$$-\operatorname{div}\left(\frac{\nabla\psi_0}{b}\right) = 0$$

then $\mathbf{v}_0 = \operatorname{curl} \psi_0$ is an irrotational stationary solution of (5).

Theorem 6. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ be bounded and open, let $b \in C(\overline{\Omega}) \cap C^{1,\alpha}(\Omega)$ for some $\alpha \in (0,1)$, let $\psi_0 \in C^2(\Omega) \cap C^1(\overline{\Omega})$ be such that

$$-\operatorname{div}\left(\frac{\nabla\psi_0}{b}\right) = 0$$

and let $\mathbf{v}_0 = \operatorname{curl} \psi_0$. If $\sup_{\Omega} \psi_0 < 0$ and $\inf_{\Omega} b > 0$, then there exists a family of solutions $\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^2)$ and $h_{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\Omega)$ of

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div}(b\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \\ \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} = -\nabla h_{\varepsilon} & \text{in } \Omega, \\ \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{n} = \mathbf{v}_{0} \cdot \mathbf{n} \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} & \text{on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

such that if $\kappa_{\varepsilon} = \int_{\Omega} \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}$ and $\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}(x_{\varepsilon}) \neq 0$,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{b(x_{\varepsilon})}{\psi_0(x_{\varepsilon})} \kappa_{\varepsilon} = -2\pi,$$
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{b(x_{\varepsilon})}{\psi_0(x_{\varepsilon})^2} = \sup_{\Omega} \frac{b}{\psi_0^2},$$
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \operatorname{diam} \operatorname{supp} \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}}{\log \varepsilon} = 0,$$

In particular, if $x_{\varepsilon_n} \to x_* \in \Omega$, then x_* is a maximum point of b/ψ_0^2 on Ω and

$$\frac{\nabla \psi_0(x_*)}{b(x_*)} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\nabla b(x_*)}{b(x_*)^2} \psi_0(x_0)$$

so that, similarly to (4),

$$\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathbf{v}_0(x_*) = -\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \frac{\left(\nabla(\log b)(x_*)\right)}{4\pi} \times \left(\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_{\varepsilon} \ \mathbf{e}_z\right),$$

which is consistent with Richardson's formula (6).

The sequel of the paper is organized as follows. In section 2 we give sufficient conditions for the existence of solutions to (7) that include (3) as particular cases. Next we study in section 3 the asymptotics of families of least energy solutions to those equations. Finally, we show in section 2 how the sufficient conditions for existence and the asymptotics can be combined to prove the theorems of the present section.

2. Construction of solutions

2.1. Preliminaries

In order to have homogeneous boundary conditions, we rewrite problem (3) and (7) by defining $q = -\psi_0$, $q_{\varepsilon} = (\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon})q$ and $u_{\varepsilon} = \psi_{\varepsilon} + q_{\varepsilon}$. We are thus interested in solving

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}\left(\frac{\nabla u_{\varepsilon}}{b}\right) = \frac{b}{\varepsilon^2}(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p & \text{in } \Omega, \\ u_{\varepsilon} = 0 & \text{on } \partial\Omega, \end{cases}$$
(*P*)

for $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ open, $b : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ and $q : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ measurable functions and for some fixed p > 1.

Solutions to (\mathcal{P}) are critical points of the functional

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{b} |\nabla u|^2 - \frac{1}{(p+1)\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b (u - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1},$$

defined for $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega) = \{u \in C^{\infty}(\Omega) : \operatorname{supp} u \text{ is compact in } \Omega\}$. A natural space for this functional is the completion $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ of $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ with respect to the norm defined for $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ by

$$\|u\|_{H^1_0(\Omega,b)}^2 = \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b}$$

In general $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ needs not to be a space of distributions; but whenever the functional $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ has a well-defined extension to $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$, this space will be a well-defined space of locally integrable functions.

If $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ is continuously Fréchet–differentiable on $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$, we have the useful computation:

Lemma 1. Let $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$. If $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon} \in C^{1}(H_{0}^{1}(\Omega,b);\mathbb{R})$ and $q \ge 0$, then for every $u \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega,b)$,

$$\left(\frac{1}{2}-\frac{1}{p+1}\right)\int_{\Omega}\frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b}\leqslant \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u)-\frac{1}{p+1}\langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(u),u\rangle.$$

Proof. For $u \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$, we compute

$$\begin{split} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) - \frac{1}{p+1} \langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(u), u \rangle &= \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{p+1}\right) \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b} \\ &+ \frac{1}{(p+1)\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b\left((u - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} - (u - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p u\right). \end{split}$$

The bound follows as $q_{\varepsilon} \ge 0$ and thus $(u - q_{\varepsilon})_+ \le u$.

The Nehari manifold associated to the problem (\mathcal{P}) is defined as

$$\mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon} = \left\{ u \in H_0^1(\Omega, b) \setminus \{0\} : \langle \mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u), u \rangle = 0 \right\}$$

and the infimum of the energy on this manifold is

$$c_{\varepsilon} = \inf_{u \in \mathcal{N}_{\varepsilon}} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u).$$

It can be characterized as follows:

Lemma 2. Let $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$. If $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon} \in C^1(H^1_0(\Omega,b);\mathbb{R})$, $q \ge 0$ and

$$\lim_{u\to 0} \frac{\int_{\Omega} (u-q)_+^{p+1}}{\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b}} = 0,$$

then

$$c_{\varepsilon} = \inf_{u \in \mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) = \inf_{u \in H^{1}_{0}(\Omega, b) \setminus \{0\}} \sup_{t \geq 0} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu) = \inf_{\gamma \in \Gamma_{\varepsilon}} \max_{t \in [0, 1]} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(\gamma(t)),$$

where

$$\Gamma_{\varepsilon} = \left\{ \gamma \in C\big([0,1]; H_0^1(\Omega,b)\big) : \gamma(0) = 0 \text{ and } \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}\big(\gamma(1)\big) < 0 \right\}$$

Moreover there exists a sequence $(u^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to c_{\varepsilon}$ and $\mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to 0$ in $(H^1_0(\Omega, b))'$ as $n \to \infty$.

A sequence $(u^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to c_{\varepsilon}$ and $\mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to 0$ in $(H^1_0(\Omega, b))'$ as $n \to \infty$ is called a Palais-Smale sequence at the level c_{ε} .

The equivalence between the different critical levels goes back to Rabinowitz [41, proposition 3.11; 47, theorem 4.2]. The assumptions of lemma 2 do not fit into the existing results, but existing arguments still work.

Proof of lemma 2. For $u \in \mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}$, and $t \in [0, \infty)$, observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) &= \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu) + \frac{1-t^2}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b} + \frac{1}{(p+1)\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b\big((tu-q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} - (u-q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}\big) \\ &= \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b\Big(\frac{(1-t^2)(u-q_{\varepsilon})_+^p u}{2} + \frac{(tu-q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} - (u-q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}}{p+1}\Big), \end{aligned}$$

from which one deduces since $p \ge 1$ that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu) \ge \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u)$. This proves that

$$\inf_{u\in H^1_0(\Omega,b)\setminus\{0\}}\sup_{t\geq 0}\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu)\leqslant \inf_{u\in\mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}}\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u).$$

It is clear that

$$\inf_{\gamma \in \Gamma_{\varepsilon}} \max_{t \in [0,1]} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(\gamma(t)) \leqslant \inf_{u \in H_0^1(\Omega,b) \setminus \{0\}} \sup_{t \ge 0} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu).$$

Let us now prove that

$$\inf_{u \in \mathscr{N}_{\mathcal{E}}} \mathscr{E}_{\mathcal{E}}(u) \leqslant \inf_{\gamma \in \Gamma_{\mathcal{E}}} \max_{t \in [0,1]} \mathscr{E}_{\mathcal{E}}(\gamma(t)).$$
(8)

Let $\gamma \in \Gamma_{\varepsilon}$ and define $h \in C([0,1];\mathbb{R})$ for $t \in [0,1]$ by $h(t) = \langle \mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(\gamma(t)), \gamma(t) \rangle$. Since $p \ge 1$, for every $u \in H^1_0(\Omega, b)$,

$$\int_{\Omega} b(u-q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p} u \leq \int_{\Omega} b(u-q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p-1} \left(u-\frac{q_{\varepsilon}}{2}\right)^{2} \leq \int_{\Omega} b\left(u-\frac{q_{\varepsilon}}{2}\right)_{+}^{p+1},$$

we have

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{h(t)}{\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla \gamma(t)|^2}{b}} = 1,$$

and thus h(t) > 0 for t > 0 close to 0. On the other hand, by lemma 1, since $p \ge 1$,

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) \geqslant \frac{1}{p+1} \langle \mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u), u \rangle.$$

Hence, one has $h(1) \leq (p+1)\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(\gamma(1)) < 0$. By the intermediate value theorem, there exists $t_* \in [0,1]$ such that $h(t_*) = 0$ and thus $\gamma(t_*) \in \mathcal{N}_{\varepsilon}$. Therefore,

$$\inf_{u\in\mathscr{N}_{\mathcal{E}}}\mathscr{E}_{\mathcal{E}}(u)\leqslant\mathscr{E}_{\mathcal{E}}(\gamma(t_*))\leqslant\max_{t\in[0,1]}\mathscr{E}_{\mathcal{E}}(\gamma(t)),$$

and (8) follows.

The existence of the Palais-Smale sequence comes from a consequence of the quantitative deformation lemma [47, theorem 2.9].

2.2. Existence in bounded domains

In the case where Ω and b are bounded, the existence of solutions to (\mathcal{P}) is quite standard.

Proposition 1. If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ is bounded and b and b^{-1} are bounded, then for every $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, there exists a weak solution $u_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+,b)$ of problem (\mathscr{P}) such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) = c_{\varepsilon}$.

Proof. Define for $x \in \Omega$ and $s \in \mathbb{R}$

$$f(x,s) = \frac{b(x)}{\varepsilon^2} \left(s - q_{\varepsilon}(x) \right)_+^p,$$

and

$$F(x,s) = \int_0^s f(x,t) \, \mathrm{d}t = \frac{b(x) \left(s - q_{\varepsilon}(x)\right)_+^{p+1}}{(p+1)\varepsilon^2}$$

The function f is a Carathédory function and for every $s \in \mathbb{R}$ and $x \in \Omega$, since $q \ge 0$,

$$|f(x,s)| \leq \frac{\sup_{\Omega} b}{\varepsilon^2} |s|^p,$$

$$0 \leq (p+1)F(x,s) \leq sf(x,s).$$

Hence, the problem has a weak solution by the mountain pass theorem [40, theorem 2.15].

2.3. Existence in unbounded domains

In unbounded domains, we prove the existence following the ideas of the concentration-compactness method of P.-L. Lions [34,41]. The existence will depend on the geometry of Ω , *b* and *q*.

2.3.1. Sobolev inequalities for truncated functions in unbounded domains In order to show that the functional $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ is well-defined on $H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^n, b)$ and admits critical points, we first study its nonlinear term. We begin by proving a weighted Sobolev inequality.

Lemma 3. Let $q \ge 2$, $\alpha > -1$ and $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$. If

$$\frac{\beta-2}{q}=\frac{\alpha}{2},$$

then there exists C > 0 such that for every $u \in H^1_0(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha})$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|u(x)|^q}{x_1^\beta} \, \mathrm{d} x \leqslant C \Big(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^\alpha} \, \mathrm{d} x \Big)^{\frac{q}{2}}.$$

This inequality should be known but we could not find it in the litterature. It is a limiting case of a known family of weighted Sobolev inequalities [35, \S 2.1.7].

Proof of lemma 3. By the classical Sobolev inequality, there exists C > 0 such that for every $u \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha})$,

$$\int_{(1,2)\times\mathbb{R}} \frac{|u(x)|^q}{x_1^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x \leqslant C \Big(\int_{(1,2)\times\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} + \frac{|u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha+2}} \, \mathrm{d}x \Big)^{\frac{q}{2}}.$$

Since $\frac{\beta-2}{q} = \frac{\alpha}{2}$, the inequality is homogeneous, so that we have for every $k \in \mathbb{Z}$,

$$\int_{(2^{k},2^{k+1})\times\mathbb{R}} \frac{|u(x)|^{q}}{x_{1}^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x \leqslant C \Big(\int_{(2^{k},2^{k+1})\times\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha}} + \frac{|u(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha+2}} \, \mathrm{d}x \Big)^{\frac{q}{2}}.$$

Summing over *k*, we obtain since $q \ge 2$,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|u(x)|^q}{x_1^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x &\leqslant C \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Big(\int_{(2^{k-1}, 2^{k+2}) \times \mathbb{R}} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} + \frac{|u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha+2}} \, \mathrm{d}x \Big)^{\frac{q}{2}} \\ &\leqslant C \Big(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} + \frac{|u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha+2}} \, \mathrm{d}x \Big)^{\frac{q}{2}}. \end{split}$$

We conclude using the Hardy inequality that states that for $\alpha \neq -1$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha+2}} \, \mathrm{d} x \leqslant \left(\frac{2}{\alpha+1}\right)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d} x.$$

The crucial tool to show that the functional $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ is well-defined is a weighted Sobolev inequality for truncations.

Lemma 4. *Let* $r \ge 0$, $\alpha > -1$ *and* $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ *. If*

$$\beta \leqslant (r-1)(\alpha+1)+1$$
 and $\beta \leqslant \frac{r\alpha}{2}+2$,

then there exists C > 0 such that for all $u \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha})$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}_{+}} \frac{\left(u(x) - Wx_{1}^{\alpha+1}\right)^{r}_{+}}{x_{1}^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x \leqslant \frac{C}{W^{\frac{r\alpha-2(\beta-2)}{\alpha+2}}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}_{+}} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{r(\alpha+1)-(\beta-2)}{\alpha+2}}.$$

Moreover, the map

$$H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha}) \to \mathbb{R} : u \mapsto \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{\left(u(x) - W x_1^{\alpha+1}\right)_+^r}{x_1^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

is continuous.

Similar inequalities were proved by a variational argument and scaling for $\alpha = 1, \beta = -1$ and $r \ge 1$ [9, lemma IIIA; 49, lemma I.1 (1)]. Similar inequalities were proved when $\alpha = 1$ and $\beta = 3$ and r = 0 with an isometry with $H^1(\mathbb{R}^5)$ [5, lemma 2.1] and when $\alpha = \beta = 0$ with an isometry with $H^1(\mathbb{R}^4)$ [48, lemma 2.5]. (See [46] for a general explanation of those isometries.) In the latter case Smets and Van Schaftingen have given a proof of the inequality based directly on the classical Hardy and Sobolev inequalities [43, proposition 4.2].

Proof of lemma 4. For every $q \ge r$ and for every $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2_+$,

$$\frac{\left(u(x) - Wx_1^{\alpha+1}\right)_+^r}{x_1^{\beta}} \leqslant \frac{|u(x)|^q}{W^{q-r}x_1^{(q-r)(\alpha+1)+\beta}}.$$

Set now

$$q = 2\frac{r(\alpha+1) - (\beta-2)}{\alpha+2}$$

After having observed that by our assumptions $q \ge \max(2, r)$, we conclude by applying lemma 3. The continuity follows from the same bound and Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem.

We also want to have an inequality that relates the local behaviour of a function with its global behaviour. Such results originate in the work of P.-L. Lions [34, II, lemma I.1] (see also [47, lemma 1.21]).

Lemma 5. If $\alpha > -1$ and $r \ge 0$, then there exists C > 0 such that for all $u \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha})$ and W > 0,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}_{+}} \frac{\left(u(x) - Wx_{1}^{\alpha+1}\right)_{+}^{r}}{x_{1}^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leqslant \frac{C}{W^{\frac{r\alpha-2(\beta-2)}{\alpha+2}}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}_{+}} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{1}{W^{\frac{4}{\alpha+2}}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}_{+}} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{1+\frac{2}{\alpha+2}}\right) \\ &\times \left(\sup_{a \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}_{+} \times (a-1,a+1)} \frac{\left(u(x) - Wx_{1}^{\alpha+1}\right)_{+}^{r}}{x_{1}^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{1-\frac{\alpha+2}{r(\alpha+1)-(\beta-2)}} \end{split}$$

Proof. Chosse $\eta \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\eta = 1$ on [-1,1] and $\operatorname{supp} \eta \subset [-2,2]$. For every $a \in \mathbb{R}$ and $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2_+$, define $\theta_a(x) = \eta(x_2 - a)$. If $v \in H^1_0(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha})$, we have by lemma 4,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}_{+}\times(a-1,a+1)} &\frac{\left(\nu(x) - \frac{W}{2}x_{1}^{\alpha+1}\right)_{+}^{r}}{x_{1}^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ \leqslant &\int_{\mathbb{R}_{+}^{2}} \frac{\left(\theta_{a}(x)\nu(x) - \frac{W}{2}x_{1}^{\alpha+1}\right)_{+}^{r}}{x_{1}^{\beta}} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leqslant \frac{C}{W^{\frac{r\alpha-2(\beta-2)}{\alpha+2}}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}_{+}\times(a-2,a+2)} \frac{|\nabla\nu(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha}} + \frac{|\nu(x)|^{2}}{x_{1}^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{r(\alpha+1)-(\beta-2)}{\alpha+2}}. \end{split}$$

This implies that

For $u \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, x_1^{-\alpha})$, set now

$$v(x) = (u(x) - \frac{W}{2}x_1^{\alpha+1})_+.$$

We apply the previous inequality, noting that by lemma 4

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla v(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x \leqslant 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$+ 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} x_1^{\alpha} (u(x) - W x_1^{\alpha+1})^{p+1} \, \mathrm{d}x \leqslant C \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|v(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d} x \leqslant \frac{C}{W^{\frac{4}{\alpha+2}}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u(x)|^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} \, \mathrm{d} x \right)^{1+\frac{2}{\alpha+2}}.$$

As a consequence of the previous lemmas, we have

Lemma 6. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_+$, $\alpha \ge 0$, $b(x) = \frac{1}{x_1^{\alpha}}$ and $q : \mathbb{R}^2 \to [0,\infty)$ be measurable. If

$$\inf_{x\in\Omega}\frac{q(x)}{x_1^{\alpha+1}}>0,$$

then for every $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, the functional $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ is well-defined and continuously Fréchet-differentiable. Moreover

$$\lim_{u\to 0} \frac{\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u)}{\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b}} > 0.$$

and there exists a constant c > 0 depending only on p, α , $\inf_{x \in \Omega} \frac{q(x)}{x_1^{\alpha+1}}$ and ε such that for every $u \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, b)$,

$$\max_{t>0} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tu) \geqslant c.$$

Proof. The well-definitess, the smoothness and the asymptotic behaviour around 0 follow from lemma 4. By the same lemma, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(tv) &\geq \frac{t^2}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{b} - \frac{1}{(p+1)\varepsilon^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} b(tv - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}_+ \\ &\geq \frac{t^2}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{b} - C\Big(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} t^2 \frac{|\nabla v|^2}{b}\Big)^{1 + (p+1)\frac{\alpha+1}{\alpha+2}}; \end{aligned}$$

by maximizing the right-hand side over t > 0, we reach the conclusion.

A more precise analysis shows that the conclusion of lemma 6 still holds for $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ under some additional restriction on *p*.

2.3.2. The translation-invariant case We now show that problem (\mathscr{P}) has at least a nontrivial solution when for a translation invariant problem. We say that a set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ is translation-invariant, if for every $(x_1, x_2) \in \Omega$, $(x_1, x_2 + s) \in \Omega$ and that a function $g : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is translation-invariant if for every $(x_1, x_2) \in \Omega$ and $s \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$g(x_1, x_2) = g(x_1, x_2 + s).$$

Proposition 2. Let $\alpha \ge 0$ and let $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$. If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_+$ is open and translationinvariant, if for every $x \in \Omega$, $b(x) = x_1^{\alpha}$, if $q : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is measurable and translationinvariant and if

$$\inf_{x\in\Omega}\frac{q(x)}{x_1^{\alpha+1}}>0,$$

then there exists a solution $u_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ of problem (\mathscr{P}) such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) = c_{\varepsilon}$.

When $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^2_+$, the result is due to Ambrosetti and Yang for $\alpha = 1$ [4, theorem 1; 48, theorem 1] and to Yang for $\alpha = 0$ [49, theorem 1].

Lemma 7. Let $\alpha \ge 0$ and $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$. If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_+$ is open and translation-invariant, if for every $x \in \Omega$, $b(x) = x_1^{\alpha}$, if $q : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ and $q^n : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ are measurable and translation-invariant and if

for every
$$x \in \Omega$$
 $\lim_{n \to \infty} q^n(x) = q(x)$, (a)

$$\inf_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \inf_{x \in \Omega} \frac{q^n(x)}{x_1^{\alpha+1}} > 0,$$
(b)

$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{n}(u^{n}) > 0, \tag{c}$$

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \mathscr{E}^n_{\varepsilon}(u^n) < \infty, \tag{d}$$

$$\mathscr{E}^{n'}_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to 0 \qquad in \left(H^1_0(\Omega, b)\right)' as \ n \to \infty, \quad (e)$$

where $\mathscr{E}^n_{\varepsilon}$ denotes the functional associated to q^n , then there exists $u \in H^1_0(\mathbb{R}^2, b)$ such that $\mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u) = 0$ and

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(u^n).$$

In the proof of lemma 7, we follow the strategy of Rabinowitz [41, theorem 3.21].

Proof. By our assumption (e) and by lemma 1, we have as $n \to \infty$,

$$\begin{split} \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{p+1}\right) \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u^n|^2}{b} &\leqslant \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(u^n) - \frac{1}{p+1} \langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{n\prime}(u^n), u^n \rangle \\ &= \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(u^n) + o(1) \left(\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u^n|^2}{b}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

By the assumption (d), the sequence $(u^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is thus bounded in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$. Applying again (e), we have, as $n \to \infty$,

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u^n|^2}{b} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - q_{\varepsilon})^p_+ u^n + o(1).$$

By (b), we have $W = \inf_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \inf_{x \in \Omega} \frac{q^n(x)}{x_1^{n+1}} > 0$. Setting for $x \in \Omega$,

$$\underline{q}_{\varepsilon}(x) = (\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}) \frac{W}{2} x_1^{\alpha+1},$$

we have since p > 1,

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - q_{\varepsilon}^n)_+^p u^n &\leqslant \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - 2\underline{q}_{\varepsilon})_+^p u^n \\ &= \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - 2\underline{q}_{\varepsilon})_+^{p-1} \left((u^n - \underline{q}_{\varepsilon})^2 - \underline{q}_{\varepsilon}^2 \right) \\ &\leqslant \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - \underline{q}_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}. \end{split}$$

On the other hand, by lemma 4, there exists C > 0 such that

$$\int_{\Omega} b \left(u^n - \underline{q}_{\varepsilon} \right)_+^{p+1} \leq C \left(\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u^n|^2}{b} \right)^{1 + (p+1)\frac{\alpha+1}{\alpha+2}}.$$

Hence, since $1 + (p+1)\frac{\alpha+1}{\alpha+2} > 1$ and (c) holds, we deduce by lemma 6 that

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\int_{\Omega}b(u^n-\underline{q}_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}_+>0.$$

Since the sequence $(u^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$, this implies by lemma 5 that

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\sup_{a\in\mathbb{R}}\int_{\Omega\cap(\mathbb{R}\times(a-1,a+1))}b\big(u^n-\underline{q}_{\varepsilon}\big)_+^{p+1}>0;$$

hence there exists a sequence $(a^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ in \mathbb{R} such that

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\int_{\Omega\cap(\mathbb{R}\times(a^n-1,a^n+1))}b\big(u^n-\underline{q}_{\varepsilon}\big)_+^{p+1}>0.$$

Define now for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \Omega$, $v^n(x) = u^n(x_1, a^n + x_2)$. It is clear that $v^n \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$,

$$\mathscr{E}^n_{\varepsilon}(v^n) \to c^{\infty}_{\varepsilon} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathscr{E}^{n\prime}_{\varepsilon}(v^n) \to 0 \text{ in } \left(H^1_0(\Omega, b)\right)' \text{ as } n \to \infty$$

Since the sequence $(v^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$, up to a subsequence, one can thus assume that $v^n \rightharpoonup u$ weakly in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$. By Rellich's compactness theorem, since $\alpha \ge 0$,

$$\int_{\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times (-1,1))} b \left(u - \underline{q}_{\varepsilon} \right)_{+}^{p+1} = \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times (-1,1))} b \left(v^{n} - \underline{q}_{\varepsilon} \right)_{+}^{p+1} > 0,$$

so that $u \neq 0$. By the weak convergence in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$, the Rellich compactness theorem and by (a) and (b), for every $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$,

$$0 = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\nabla v^n \cdot \nabla \varphi}{b} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v^n - q_{\varepsilon}^n)_+^p \varphi$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\nabla u \cdot \nabla \varphi}{b} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p \varphi.$$

So, *u* is a weak solution of (\mathscr{P}) and $u \in \mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}$.

As u satisfies the Nehari constraint, by (a) and by Fatou's lemma, we can write

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{n}(u^{n}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{\Omega} b(v^{n} - q_{\varepsilon}^{n})_{+}^{p} u^{n} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{\Omega} b \frac{(v^{n} - q_{\varepsilon}^{n})_{+}^{p+1}}{p+1}$$
$$\geqslant \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{\Omega} b(u - q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p} u - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{\Omega} b \frac{(u - q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p+1}}{p+1} = \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u).$$

As a first application of lemma 7, we prove proposition 2.

Proof of proposition 2. By lemma 2, there exists a sequence Palais-Smale sequence $(u^n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ associated to the critical level c_{ε} , that is

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to c_{\varepsilon} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to 0 \text{ in } (H^1_0(\Omega, b))' \text{ as } n \to \infty.$$

By lemma 7 with $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{n} = \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$, there exists $u \in H_{0}^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{2}_{+}, b) \setminus \{0\}$ such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(u) = 0$ and $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) \leq c_{\varepsilon}$. Since $u \neq 0$ and $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(u) = 0$, we have $u \in \mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}$ and thus $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) \geq c_{\varepsilon}$.

We shall also need to know that c_{ε} depends continuously on q_{ε} .

Lemma 8. Let $\alpha \ge 0$ and $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$. If $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_+$ is open and translation-invariant, if for every $x \in \Omega$, $b(x) = x_1^{\alpha}$, if $q : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ and $q^n : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ are measurable and translation-invariant and if

for every
$$x \in \Omega$$
 $\lim_{n \to \infty} q^n(x) = q(x)$,

and

$$\inf_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\inf_{x\in\Omega}\frac{q^n(x)}{x_1^{\alpha+1}}>0,$$

then

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}c_{\varepsilon}^n=c_{\varepsilon}$$

where c_{ε}^{n} denotes the critical level of the functional associated to q^{n} .

Proof. By proposition 2, there exists $u \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) = c_{\varepsilon}$ and $\mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u) = 0$. Choose $t_n > 0$ such that

$$\max_{t>0} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(tu) = \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(t_n u).$$

One has $\lim_{n\to\infty} t_n = 1$ and thus

$$\limsup_{n\to\infty} c_{\varepsilon}^n \leqslant \lim_{n\to\infty} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(t_n u) = \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(t u) = c_{\varepsilon}.$$

On the other hand, by lemma 2 and a diagonal argument, there exists a sequence $(u^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ in $H^1_0(\Omega, b)$ such that

$$\mathscr{E}^n_{\varepsilon}(u^n) - c^n_{\varepsilon} \to 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \mathscr{E}^{n\prime}_{\varepsilon}(u^n) \to 0 \text{ in } \left(H^1_0(\Omega, b)\right)' \text{ as } n \to \infty.$$

By lemma 7, there exists $u \in H_0^1(\Omega, b) \setminus \{0\}$ such that and $\mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u) = 0$,

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty} c_{\varepsilon}^n = \liminf_{n\to\infty} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^n(u^n) \geqslant \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u).$$

Since $\mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u) = 0$ we have

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) \geqslant c_{\varepsilon}$$

2.3.3. Existence by strict inequalities We turn now to the study of the problem in an unbounded subset of \mathbb{R}^2_+ that needs not to be invariant under translations.

Proposition 3. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_+$ be open and translation-invariant, $\alpha \ge 0$ and $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$. Assume that for every $x \in \Omega$, $b(x) = x_1^{\alpha}$ and if $q \in \Omega \to and \varepsilon > 0$,

$$\inf_{x\in\Omega}\frac{q(x)}{x_1^{\alpha+1}}>0,$$

and that

$$\liminf_{|x|\to\infty}\frac{q(x)}{q^{\infty}(x)} \ge 1,$$

where $q^{\infty}: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is measurable and translation-invariant and $\inf_{x \in \Omega} \frac{q^{\infty}}{x_1^{\alpha}} > 0$. If

$$c_{\varepsilon} < c_{\varepsilon}^{\infty},$$

where c_{ε}^{∞} is the critical level defined by the functional associated to q^{∞} , then there exists a solution $u_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ of (\mathscr{P}) such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) = c_{\varepsilon}$.

This kind of results goes back to the concentration-compactness method of P.-L. Lions [34]. The presentation and the proof that we are giving are inspired by Rabinowitz [41] (see also [43]).

Proof of proposition 3. In view of lemma 2, there exists a Palais-Smale sequence $(u^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ at level c_{ε} . As in the proof of proposition 2, by lemma 1, the sequence is bounded in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ and we can thus assume without loss of generality that $u^n \rightarrow u$ in $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$. One has by Rellich's theorem for every $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\nabla u \cdot \nabla \varphi}{b} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u - q_{\varepsilon})^p_+ \varphi = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\nabla u^n \cdot \nabla \varphi}{b} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - q_{\varepsilon})^p_+ \varphi = 0,$$

so that *u* solves (\mathscr{P}).

If $u \neq 0$, then $u \in \mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}$ and $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) \ge c_{\varepsilon}$. Moreover, by Fatou's lemma,

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} (u - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p u - \frac{1}{p+1} (u - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}$$

$$\leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{1}{2} (u^n - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p u^n - \frac{1}{p+1} (u^n - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}$$

$$= c_{\varepsilon}.$$

Hence we have $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u) = c_{\varepsilon}$ and the result follows.

If u = 0 on Ω , for every $\delta > 0$, define the energy functional $\mathscr{E}^{\delta}_{\varepsilon}$ on $H^1_0(\mathbb{R}^2_+, b)$ by

$$\mathscr{E}^{\boldsymbol{\delta}}_{\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}}(\boldsymbol{v}) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\boldsymbol{\Omega}} \frac{|\nabla \boldsymbol{v}|^2}{b} - \frac{1}{(p+1)\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^2} \int_{\boldsymbol{\Omega}} b(\boldsymbol{v} - (1-\boldsymbol{\delta})q_{\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}}^{\infty})_+^{p+1},$$

where $q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty} = \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} q^{\infty}$ and the corresponding critical level

$$c_{\varepsilon}^{\delta} = \inf_{v \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+, b) \setminus \{0\}} \sup_{t \ge 0} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta}(tv).$$

Choose now τ_n such that $\max_{\tau>0} \mathscr{E}^{\delta}_{\varepsilon}(\tau u^n) = \mathscr{E}^{\delta}_{\varepsilon}(\tau_n u^n)$. We claim that the sequence $(\tau_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded. One has

$$(\tau_n)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla u^n|^2}{b} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} b(\tau_n u^n - (1 - \delta)q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})^p_+ \tau_n u^n$$

$$\geqslant \max(\tau_n, 1)^{p+1} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} b(u^n - (1 - \delta)q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})^p_+ u^n$$

Choosing R > 0 such that $q \ge (1 - \delta)q^{\infty}$ in $\Omega \setminus B(0,R)$, note that by Rellich's compactness theorem, since $\alpha \ge 0$,

$$\begin{split} \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - (1 - \delta) q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})_{+}^{p} u^n &\geq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega \setminus B(0,R)} b(u^n - q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p} u^n \\ &\geq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u^n - q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p} u^n, \end{split}$$

and that

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{\Omega}b(u^n-q_{\varepsilon})^p_+u^n \ge 2\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u^n) - \langle \mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(u^n), u^n \rangle,$$

therefore,

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+}b(u_n-(1-\delta)q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})^p_+u^n\geq 2c_{\varepsilon}>0,$$

so that the sequence $(\tau_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded.

We compute

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(\tau_n u^n) = \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta}(\tau_n u^n) + \frac{1}{(p+1)\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(\tau_n u^n - (1-\delta)q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})_+^{p+1} - b(\tau_n u^n - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}.$$

Choosing R as previously,

$$\int_{\Omega\setminus B(0,R)} b(\tau_n u^n - (1-\delta)q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})_+^{p+1} - b(\tau_n u^n - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} \ge 0$$

and by Rellich's theorem, since $\alpha \ge 0$ and the sequence $(\tau_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\int_{\Omega\cap B(0,R)}b(\tau_nu^n-(1-\delta)q_{\varepsilon}^{\infty})^{p+1}_+-b(\tau_nu^n-q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}_+=0.$$

We have thus

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(\tau_n u^n) \geqslant \limsup_{n\to\infty}\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}^{\delta}(\tau_n u^n)$$

and because $(u^n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is a Palais-Smale sequence we conclude that

$$c_{\varepsilon} \geqslant c_{\varepsilon}^{\delta}.$$

Since by lemma 8, $\lim_{\delta \to 0} c_{\varepsilon}^{\delta} = c_{\varepsilon}^{\infty}$, we conclude that

$$c_{\varepsilon} \geqslant c_{\varepsilon}^{\infty}$$

a contradiction with the assumed strict inequality.

3. Asymptotics of solutions

In this section we study the asymptotics of solutions to (\mathcal{P}) . We make the following assumptions on Ω , *b* and *q*:

 (\mathscr{A}_1) for every $\eta > 0$, there exists $\delta > 0$ such for each $x, y \in \Omega$ such that $|x - y| \leq \delta \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial \Omega)$,

$$\left|\log rac{b(x)}{b(y)}
ight|\leqslant\eta, ext{ and } \left|\log rac{q(x)}{q(y)}
ight|\leqslant\eta,$$

 (\mathscr{A}_2) there exists $C \in \mathbb{R}$ such that for every $x \in \Omega$,

$$\log\Big(1+\frac{2\operatorname{dist}(x,\partial\Omega)b(x)^{(p+1)/2}}{q(x)^{(p-1)/2}}\Big)\leqslant C\frac{q(x)^2}{b(x)},$$

 $(\mathscr{A}_3) \ q \in H^1_{\text{loc}}(\Omega), \inf_{\Omega} q > 0$ and

$$-\operatorname{div} \frac{\nabla q}{b} = 0$$

weakly in Ω ,

 (\mathscr{A}_4) the set $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Omega$ is unbounded and connected,

 (\mathscr{A}_5) the functional $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ is well-defined and differentiable on $H^1_0(\Omega, b)$.

The assumption (\mathscr{A}_1) is equivalent with the uniform continuity with respect to the distance-ratio metric on Ω of log *b* and log *q*. When Ω is a uniform domain, this is equivalent with the uniform continuity with respect to the quasi-hyperbolic metric on Ω . Those metrics are equivalent to the Poincaré metric on the ball and on the half-plane [26, 27, 33]. Assumption (\mathscr{A}_5) is satisfied under the assumptions of proposition 1 or of lemma 6.

An important consequence of (\mathscr{A}_z) is the following identity:

Lemma 9. For every $u \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$,

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b} = \int_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{u}{q} \right) \right|^2.$$

Proof. Take $\frac{u^2}{q}$ as a test function in (\mathscr{P}) and observe that

$$2\nabla q \cdot \nabla \left(\frac{u^2}{q}\right) = |\nabla u|^2 - q^2 \left|\nabla \left(\frac{u}{q}\right)\right|^2.$$

3.1. Upper bound on the energy

As a first step, we prove an upper bound on c_{ε} .

Proposition 4. One has

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon\to 0}\frac{c_\varepsilon}{\log\frac{1}{\varepsilon}}\leqslant \pi\inf_{\Omega}\frac{q^2}{b}.$$

Proof. Choose $U \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ such that $U(x) = \log \frac{1}{|x|}$ if $|x| \ge 1$ and U(x) > 0 if |x| < 1, choose $\rho > 0$ such that $B(\hat{x}, 2\rho) \subset \Omega$ and choose a cut-off function $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(B(0, 2\rho))$ such that $\varphi = 1$ in $B(\hat{x}, \rho)$. Consider, for $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$, the function $v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ defined for $x \in \Omega$ by

$$v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}(x) = q(x) \left(U\left(\frac{x-\hat{x}}{\varepsilon}\right) + \log \frac{\tau}{\varepsilon} \right) \varphi\left(\frac{x-\hat{x}}{\rho}\right)$$

and define the function $g_{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ for $t \in \mathbb{R}$ by

$$g_{\varepsilon}(\tau) = \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}), v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} \rangle = \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \left(\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}|^2}{b} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} - q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p} v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} \right).$$

We are going to show that for every ε small enough, there exists τ_{ε} such that $g^{\varepsilon}(\tau_{\varepsilon}) = 0$.

By lemma 9, we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}|^2}{b} = \int_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\left(\frac{v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}{q} \right) \right) \right|^2.$$
(9)

First one observes that there exists C > 0 such that for every $\tau > 0$

$$\int_{B(\hat{x},2\rho)\setminus B(\hat{x},\rho)} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}{q} \right) \right|^2 \leq C \left(1 + \left| \log \frac{\tau}{\rho} \right| \right) \tag{10}$$

and that if $\varepsilon \leq \rho$,

$$\int_{B(\hat{x},\varepsilon)} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}{q} \right) \right|^2 = \int_{B(0,1)} \frac{q(\hat{x} + \varepsilon y)^2}{b(\hat{x} + \varepsilon y)} |\nabla U(y)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

and thus

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{B(\hat{x},\varepsilon)} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}{q} \right) \right|^2 = \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} \int_{B(0,1)} |\nabla U|^2, \tag{11}$$

uniformly in $\tau > 0$.

Finally, since $U(x) = \log \frac{1}{|x|}$ if $|x| \ge 1$, we have if $\varepsilon \le \delta \le \rho$,

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} 2\pi \log \frac{\rho}{\varepsilon} - \int_{B(\hat{x},\rho) \setminus B(\hat{x},\varepsilon)} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}{q} \right) \right|^2 \right| &\leq \int_{B(\hat{x},\rho)} \left| \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} - \frac{q(x)^2}{b(x)} \right| \frac{1}{|x - \hat{x}|^2} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq 2\pi \Big(\omega(\rho) \log \frac{\rho}{\delta} + \omega(\delta) \log \frac{\varepsilon}{\delta} \Big), \end{aligned}$$

where

$$\boldsymbol{\omega}(\boldsymbol{\delta}) = \sup_{\boldsymbol{x} \in \boldsymbol{B}(\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}, \boldsymbol{\delta})} \left| \frac{q(\hat{\boldsymbol{x}})^2}{b(\hat{\boldsymbol{x}})} - \frac{q(\boldsymbol{x})^2}{b(\boldsymbol{x})} \right|$$

We have thus for every $\delta > 0$,

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon\to 0} \left| 2\pi \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} - \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \int_{B(\hat{x},\rho)\setminus B(\hat{x},\varepsilon)} \frac{q^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}{q} \right) \right|^2 \right| \leq 2\pi \omega(\delta).$$

By continuity of q and b, $\lim_{\delta \to 0} \omega(\delta) = 0$ and thus we have proved

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \int_{B(\hat{x}, \rho) \setminus B(\hat{x}, \varepsilon)} \frac{|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}|^2}{b} = 2\pi \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})},$$
(12)

uniformly in $\tau > 0$. Gathering (9), (10), (11) and (12), we have proved that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}|^2}{b} = 2\pi \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})},\tag{13}$$

uniformly in $\tau > 0$ in compact subsets.

Now note that

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}.$$
(14)

If $\varepsilon \tau \leq \rho$, one has for every $x \in \Omega$,

$$(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}(x) - q_{\varepsilon}(x))_{+} = \left(U\left(\frac{x-\hat{x}}{\varepsilon}\right) + \log \tau\right)_{+}.$$

Hence we have since b and q are continuous

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{B(0,\tau)} b(\hat{x} + y)^{p+1} q(\hat{x} + y) (U(y) + \log \tau)_+^{p+1} dy$$

$$= b(\hat{x}) q(\hat{x})^{p+1} \int_{B(0,\tau)} (U + \log \tau)_+^{p+1}$$
(15)

and similarly

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q_{\varepsilon} = b(\hat{x})q(\hat{x})^{p+1} \int_{B(0,\tau)} (U + \log \tau)_+^p;$$
(16)

the convergences are uniform on compact subsets.

In view of (14), (15) and (16), we have thus proved that for every $\tau > 0$, $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} g_{\epsilon}(\tau) = g(\tau)$, where

$$g(au) = rac{2\pi q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} - b(\hat{x})q(\hat{x})^{p+1}\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} ig(U + \log auig)_+^p.$$

Choose now $\underline{\tau} > 0$ and $\overline{\tau} > 0$ such that $g(\underline{\tau}) > 0$ and $g(\overline{\tau}) > 0$. Then, for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, $g_{\varepsilon}(\underline{\tau}) < 0 < g_{\varepsilon}(\overline{\tau})$ and there exists a $\tau_{\varepsilon} \in (\underline{\tau}, \overline{\tau})$ such that $g_{\varepsilon}(\tau_{\varepsilon}) = 0$.

24

One has then $v_{\varepsilon}^{t_{\varepsilon}} \in \mathscr{N}_{\varepsilon}$ We can now compute the energy of $v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}}$ with the help of (13) and (15), keeping in mind that the limits are uniform on compact subsets and that the family $(|\log \tau_{\varepsilon}|)_{\varepsilon>0}$ is bounded:

$$\begin{split} \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}}) &= \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}}|^2}{b} - \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b \frac{(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1}}{p+1} \\ &= \pi \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})}. \end{split}$$

The result follows by taking the infimum over $\hat{x} \in \Omega$.

Proposition 5. Under the assumption of the previous proposition, if there exists $\hat{x} \in \Omega$ such that

$$\frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} = \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b}$$

and $\frac{q^2}{b}$ is Dini-continuous in a neighbourhood of \hat{x} , then

$$c_{\varepsilon}(\Omega) \leqslant \pi \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} + O(1)$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Recall that $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is Dini-continuous in a neighbourhood of \hat{x} if there exists $\delta > 0$ and a nondecreasing function $\omega : [0, \delta) \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\int_0^\delta \frac{\omega(t)}{t} \, \mathrm{d}t < \infty$$

and for every $x, y \in B(\hat{x}, \delta)$,

$$|f(x) - f(y)| \leq \omega(|x - y|).$$

Remark that in order to have the improved bound the infimum should be achieved *in the interior* of Ω and $\frac{q^2}{b}$ should satisfy some *improved continuity* assumption at the minimum point. This is the case if $\frac{q^2}{b}$ is coercive and continuously differentiable. Also note that by the classical regularity theory of De Giorgi [20; 28, Chapter 8], since *b* is locally bounded and bounded away from 0, *q* is locally Dini-continuous. The condition is thus that *b* should be locally Dini-continuous.

Proof of proposition 5. The proof goes as the proof of proposition 4, except that when studying $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau_{\varepsilon}})$, we note that our assumption allows us, by estimating (12), to obtain

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}|^2}{b} = 2\pi \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \frac{q(\hat{x})^2}{b(\hat{x})} + O(1),$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, uniformly in $\tau > 0$ over compact sets instead of (13).

3.2. Asymptotic behaviour and lower bound on the energy

We are now going to study the asymptotics of a family of groundstates. Thus, we assume that for every $\varepsilon > 0$, problem (\mathscr{P}) possesses a nontrivial solution $u_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ such that $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) = c_{\varepsilon}$.

We define the vortex core to be the set

$$A_{\varepsilon} = \{ x \in \Omega : u_{\varepsilon}(x) > q_{\varepsilon}(x) \}.$$

Note that as u_{ε} is continuous inside Ω by classical regularity theory [28, theorem 8.22], A_{ε} is an open subset of Ω .

We first give some integral identities involving the vortex core:

Lemma 10. If u_{ε} is a solution of (\mathscr{P}) then

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q_{\varepsilon} = \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2}{b} - \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b}$$
(a)

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} = \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} |\nabla (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2.$$
 (b)

Such integral identities go back to Berger and Fraenkel [9, lemma 5.A].

Proof of lemma 10. The proof goes by taking $(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+$ and $\min(u_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon})$ as test functions in the equation.

We now study the properties of the vortex core.

Lemma 11. For every $\varepsilon > 0$, the set A_{ε} is connected and simply connected and

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})}{\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)} = 0.$$

The proof of the connectedness will require the next techical lemma:

Lemma 12. Let $u \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$. If $u \in C(\Omega)$, if $U \subset \Omega$ is open,

$$\{x\in\Omega:u(x)>0\}\setminus U$$

is open and $\overline{U} \subset \Omega$ is compact, then $u_+\chi_U \in H^1_0(\Omega, b)$.

Note that we are not assuming that *u* is continuous on $\partial \Omega$; this makes the proof and the assumptions delicate but will relieve us later of studying the regularity of *u* near $\partial \Omega$.

Proof of lemma 12. Let $\delta > 0$ and define

$$K^{\boldsymbol{\delta}} = \{ x \in U : u(x) \ge \boldsymbol{\delta} \}.$$

By our assumptions on the function u and on the sets U, the set K^{δ} is compact. Hence there exists $\varphi^{\delta} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega; [0, 1])$ such that $\varphi^{\delta} = 1$ on F_1^{δ} and $\varphi^{\delta} = 0$ on $\sup u \setminus U$. One has $(u - \delta)_+ \chi_U = (\varphi^{\delta}u - \delta)_+ \in H_0^1(\Omega, b)$. Since for every $\delta > 0$,

$$\int_U \frac{|\nabla(u-\delta)_+|^2}{b} \leqslant \int_U \frac{|\nabla u|^2}{b},$$

we conclude by letting $\delta \to 0$ that $u_+\chi_U \in H^1_0(\Omega, b)$.

For the connectedness, we rely on an argument that goes back to Berger and Fraenkel [10, theorem 4.3] (see also [8, appendix; 32]).

Proof of lemma 11. Since $u_{\varepsilon} \ge q_{\varepsilon}$ on A_{ε} , we have by definition of capacity, by lemma 9 and by lemma 1

$$\inf_{\Omega} \frac{q_{\varepsilon}^2}{b} \operatorname{cap}(A_{\varepsilon}, \Omega) \leqslant \int_{\Omega \setminus A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{q_{\varepsilon}^2}{b} \left| \nabla \left(\frac{u_{\varepsilon}}{q_{\varepsilon}} \right) \right|^2 \leqslant \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2}{b} \leqslant \frac{2(p+1)}{p-1} \mathscr{E}(u_{\varepsilon}).$$

Let A_{ε}^* be a connected component of A_{ε} . Since $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Omega$ is connected and unbounded, by estimates on the capacity [43, proposition A.3] (see also [23]),

$$\operatorname{cap}(A_{\varepsilon}^*, \Omega) \geqslant \frac{2\pi}{\log 16(1 + \frac{2\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)}{\operatorname{diam} A_{\varepsilon}^*})}.$$

In particular \bar{A}_{ε}^* is a compact subset of Ω and by proposition 4,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon}^*)}{\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}^*, \partial \Omega)} = 0.$$

It is thus sufficient to prove that $A_{\varepsilon}^* = A_{\varepsilon}$.

By lemma 12, since u_{ε} is continuous and \bar{A}_{ε}^* is a compact subset of Ω ,

$$v_{\varepsilon} = (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_{+} \chi_{A_{\varepsilon}^{*}} \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega, b)$$

Also define $w_{\varepsilon} = \min(u_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon})$. By testing the equation against $(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+$ and v_{ε} we have

$$\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2 = \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1} \text{ and } \int_{A_{\varepsilon}^*} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2 = \int_{A_{\varepsilon}^*} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}.$$
(17)

Also note that

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2 = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}|^2 + \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} |\nabla (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2,$$

and for every $t \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla(w_{\varepsilon} + tv_{\varepsilon})|^2 = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}|^2 + t^2 \int_{A_{\varepsilon}^*} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2$$

We first claim that there exists $t_* \ge 1$ such that $w_{\varepsilon} + t_* u_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}_{\varepsilon}$. Indeed, one has for every $t \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(w_{\varepsilon} + tv_{\varepsilon}), w_{\varepsilon} + tv_{\varepsilon} \rangle &= \langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(w_{\varepsilon} + tv_{\varepsilon}), w_{\varepsilon} + tv_{\varepsilon} \rangle - \langle \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}'(u_{\varepsilon}), u_{\varepsilon} \rangle \\ &= t^2 \int_{A_{\varepsilon}^*} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2 - \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2 \\ &- \int_{A_{\varepsilon}^*} t^p (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^p (q_{\varepsilon} + t(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})) + \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^p u_{\varepsilon} \end{aligned}$$

By (17), we have

$$\langle \mathscr{E}'_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon} + tu^{1}_{\varepsilon}), w_{\varepsilon} + tu^{1}_{\varepsilon} \rangle = \int_{A_{\varepsilon} \setminus A^{*}_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p} q_{\varepsilon} - (t^{p+1} - t^{2}) \int_{A^{*}_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1} - (t^{p} - 1) \int_{A^{*}_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p} q_{\varepsilon}.$$

By the intermediate value theorem, there exists $t_* \ge 1$ such that $w_{\varepsilon} + t_* u_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}_{\varepsilon}$.

Now we compute the energy and we obtain

$$\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}+t_{*}u_{\varepsilon}) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + \left(\frac{t_{*}^{2}}{2} - \frac{t_{*}^{p+1}}{p+1}\right) \int_{A_{\varepsilon}^{*}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}$$
$$\leqslant \mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) - \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{p+1}\right) \int_{A_{\varepsilon} \setminus A_{\varepsilon}^{*}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}.$$

Since u_{ε} is a minimal energy solution and $u_{\varepsilon} > q_{\varepsilon}$ in A_{ε} , we conclude that $A_{\varepsilon} = A_{\varepsilon}^*$ and the set A_{ε} is thus connected.

We now show that A_{ε} is simply connected. Let *E* be the connected component of $\Omega \setminus A_{\varepsilon}$ such that $\partial \Omega \subset \overline{E}$. The set $\Omega \setminus E$ is open and one has $-\operatorname{div}(\frac{u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon}}{b}) \ge 0$ in $\Omega \setminus E$ and $u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon} \ge 0$ in $\Omega \setminus E$, so that by the strong maximum principle, $u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon} > 0$ in $\Omega \setminus E$. Hence $A_{\varepsilon} = \Omega \setminus E$ and A_{ε} is simply connected.

The next lemma shows that the kinetic energy remains bounded inside the vortex core.

Proposition 6. There exists a constant C > 0 independent of ε such that if $a_{\varepsilon} \in A_{\varepsilon}$,

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} = \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} \leqslant C \frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})}{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}$$

Proof. Let $a_{\varepsilon} \in A_{\varepsilon}$. By lemma 10 (b), lemma 11 and (\mathscr{A}_1) , one has

$$\begin{split} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} &= \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} \\ &\leq C b(a_{\varepsilon}) \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^{p+1} \\ &\leq C' b(a_{\varepsilon}) \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p \left(\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2 \right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq C'' b(a_{\varepsilon})^{1/2} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p \left(\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}, \end{split}$$

using the the classical Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality. One obtains thus

$$\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} \leq (C'')^2 b(a_{\varepsilon}) \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^p_+\right)^2.$$

Now by lemma 11 and by lemma 10 (a),

$$q(a_{\varepsilon})\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}}\int_{A_{\varepsilon}}b(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})^{p}_{+} \leqslant C'''\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}}\int_{A_{\varepsilon}}b(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})^{p}_{+}q \leqslant C'''\frac{1}{\log\frac{1}{\varepsilon}}\int_{\Omega}\frac{|\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^{2}}{b},$$

and we conclude by lemma 1 and proposition 4.

Finally, we have a lower bound on the diameter of the vortex core:

Lemma 13. There exists a constant C > 0 such that if $a_{\varepsilon} \in A_{\varepsilon}$,

$$\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon}) \geqslant \frac{C \varepsilon q(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p-1}{2}}}{b(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p+1}{2}}}.$$

Proof. One has, by lemma 11 and and (\mathscr{A}_1) ,

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{A_{\varepsilon}}b(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}_+ \leq Cb(a_{\varepsilon})\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{A_{\varepsilon}}(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}_+.$$

By the Hlder and Sobolev inequalities

$$\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_{+}^{p+1} \leq C' |A_{\varepsilon}| \left(\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} |\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2 \right)^{(p+1)/2}.$$

Hence we obtain, by lemma 1 and lemma 11 together with (\mathscr{A}_1) again,

$$\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} \leqslant C'' b(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p+3)/2} \frac{|A_{\varepsilon}|}{\varepsilon^2} \Big(\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} \Big)^{(p+1)/2}.$$

Therefore,

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} b(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p+3}{2}} \frac{|A_{\varepsilon}|}{\varepsilon^{2}} \Big(\int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^{2}}{b} \Big)^{\frac{p-1}{2}} > 0.$$

By proposition 6, this implies that

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{|A_{\varepsilon}|}{\varepsilon^2} \frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}}{q(a_{\varepsilon})^{p-1}} > 0.$$

and the result follows from the isodiametric inequality $|A_{\varepsilon}| \leqslant \pi (\operatorname{diam} A_{\varepsilon})^2/4$.

The main result of this section is:

Proposition 7. *One has, if* $a_{\varepsilon} \in A_{\varepsilon}$ *,*

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})}{\pi \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{2\pi \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2}{b} = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})} = \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b}, \quad (a)$$

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \kappa_{\varepsilon} \frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})}{q(a_{\varepsilon})} = 2\pi,$$
 (b)

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \frac{\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p+1)/2}}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})q(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p-1)/2}}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} = 1.$$
(c)

Proof. By definition of $\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}$ and by proposition 10, we have

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^p_+ q_{\varepsilon} &= \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2}{b} - \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} \frac{|\nabla (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})|^2}{b} \\ &= 2\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) - \frac{p-1}{p+1} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}_+. \end{split}$$

Hence, by proposition 6,

$$\int_{\Omega} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p}_{+} q \leqslant \frac{2\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} + O\Big(\frac{1}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}}\Big), \tag{18}$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Define for $\sigma, \tau \in (0, 1)$ with $\tau < \sigma$,

$$w_{\varepsilon}^{\sigma,\tau} = \min\left(\frac{(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\sigma})_{+}}{q_{\tau}-q_{\sigma}},1\right).$$

By testing the equation against $w_{\varepsilon}^{\sigma,\tau}q$, in view of lemma 9

$$\log \frac{\sigma}{\tau} \int_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{\sigma,\tau}|^2 = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q.$$

In particular, setting

$$A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau} = \big\{ x \in \Omega : u_{\varepsilon}(x) > q_{\tau}(x) \big\},\$$

we have

$$\operatorname{cap}(A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}, \Omega) \leqslant \frac{\displaystyle \int_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{1, \tau}|^2}{\displaystyle \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b}}$$

and thus by capacity estimates [43, proposition A.3] (see also [23]), since $\mathbb{R}^2\setminus \Omega$ is unbounded and connected,

$$\frac{2\pi}{\log 16\left(1+\frac{2\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau},\partial\Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}\right)} \leqslant \frac{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{\Omega}b(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})_+^pq}{\log\frac{1}{\tau}\inf_{\Omega}\frac{q^2}{b}}.$$

By (18) and by proposition 4, we have

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \log 16 \left(1 + \frac{2\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}, \partial \Omega)}{\operatorname{diam} A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}} \right) \ge \log \frac{1}{\tau},$$
(19)

and thus, by (\mathscr{A}_1) , for every $\delta > 0$, there exists $\rho > 0$ and $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that for every $x, y \in A_{\varepsilon}^{\rho}$ with $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0)$,

$$\frac{q(x)^2}{b(x)} \leqslant \frac{q(y)^2}{b(y)}(1+\delta).$$

We have thus

$$\frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})(1+\delta)} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{\tau,\varepsilon}|^2 \leqslant \int_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{\tau,\varepsilon}|^2 \leqslant \frac{1}{\log \frac{\tau}{\varepsilon}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q.$$
(20)

By capacity estimates, we have thus that for every $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0)$,

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{\tau,\varepsilon}|^2 \geqslant \operatorname{cap}(A_{\varepsilon},\Omega) \geqslant \frac{2\pi}{\log 16(1 + \frac{2\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon},\partial\Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})})}$$

and hence

$$\frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})}\frac{2\pi}{\log 16(1+\frac{2\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon},\partial\Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})})} \leqslant \frac{1+\delta}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{\Omega}(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})_+^pq.$$

In view of lemma 13, we have

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})} \frac{\log \frac{\tau}{\varepsilon}}{\log 16 \left(1 + \frac{C\operatorname{dist}(a_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)b(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p+1)/2}}{\varepsilon q(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p-1)/2}}\right)} \leqslant (1+\delta) \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b}.$$

Now, note that

$$\begin{split} \log 16 \Big(1 + \frac{C \operatorname{dist}(a_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega) b(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p+1)/2}}{\varepsilon q(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p-1)/2}} \Big) \\ \leqslant \log 16 \Big(1 + \frac{C}{\varepsilon} \Big) + \log \Big(1 + \frac{\operatorname{dist}(a_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega) b(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p+1)/2}}{q(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p-1)/2}} \Big). \end{split}$$

By assumption (\mathscr{A}_2) , we have thus

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})} \frac{\log \frac{\tau}{\varepsilon}}{\log 16 \Big(1 + \frac{2\operatorname{dist}(a_{\varepsilon},\partial\Omega)b(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p+1)/2}}{\varepsilon q(a_{\varepsilon})^{(p-1)/2}}\Big)} \\ \geqslant \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\frac{\log \frac{\tau}{\varepsilon}}{\log 16 (1 + \frac{C}{\varepsilon})}}{\frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})}{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2} + \frac{C'}{\log 16 (1 + \frac{C}{\varepsilon})}} \geqslant \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})}. \end{split}$$

Hence, we conclude that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})} \leqslant (1+\delta) \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b}.$$

Since $\delta > 0$ is arbitrary, we have (a).

To obtain (c), we note that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \frac{\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \leqslant 1$$

and that by lemma 13,

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p+1}{2}}}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})q(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p-1}{2}}}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \leqslant 1.$$

We conclude since by (\mathscr{A}_2)

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \frac{\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} - \frac{\log \frac{b(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p+1}{2}}}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})q(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p-1}{2}}}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \\ = \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\log \frac{\operatorname{dist}(a_{\varepsilon}, \partial \Omega)b(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p+1}{2}}}{\operatorname{diam}(A_{\varepsilon})q(a_{\varepsilon})^{\frac{p-1}{2}}}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \leqslant \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{C' \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} = 0. \end{split}$$

To obtain (b), note that by (3.2) and by lemma 6, we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^p_+ q = 2\pi \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b}$$

and by lemma 11, we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} b(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p}_{+} q - q(a_{\varepsilon}) \int_{A_{\varepsilon}} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p}_{+} = 0.$$

If $\frac{q^2}{b}$ is Dini-continuous and if the solutions concentrate around an interior point, we have the following improvement.

Proposition 8. If $\lim_{\epsilon\to 0} a_{\epsilon} = \hat{a} \in \Omega$ and $\frac{q^2}{b}$ is Dini-continuous in a neighbourhood of \hat{a} , then

$$\frac{\mathscr{E}_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})}{\pi} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\Omega} \frac{|\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2}{b} + O(1) = \frac{q(a_{\varepsilon})^2}{b(a_{\varepsilon})} \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} + O(1) = \inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} \log \frac{1}{\varepsilon} + O(1),$$
$$0 < \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\operatorname{diam} A_{\varepsilon}}{\varepsilon} \leq \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{\operatorname{diam} A_{\varepsilon}}{\varepsilon} < \infty.$$

Proof of proposition 8. Beginning as in the proof of proposition 7, we have, as proposition 5 is applicable in place of (19), that there exists c > 0 such that

$$\left(1+\frac{2\operatorname{dist}(A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau},\partial\Omega)}{\operatorname{diam}A_{\varepsilon}^{\tau}}\right) \geqslant \frac{c}{\tau}.$$

Since $\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} a_{\varepsilon} = \hat{a} \in \Omega$, there exists $\rho > 0$ such that for every $\sigma \ge \rho$ and $x \in A_{\varepsilon}^{\sigma}$, $|x - a_{\varepsilon}| \le C\sigma$. This implies that

$$\left(\log\frac{\sigma}{\tau}\right)^2 \int_{\Omega} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q \leqslant \left(\log\frac{\sigma}{\tau}\right) \frac{q(\hat{a})^2}{b(\hat{a})} \left(1 + \omega(C\tau)\right) \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q.$$

Taking now $\varepsilon = \tau_1 < \sigma_1 = \tau_2 < \sigma_2 < \ldots < \sigma_k = \rho$ and summing the previous inequality over $j \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$, we obtain

$$\frac{q(\hat{a})^2}{b(\hat{a})} \left(\log \frac{\rho}{\varepsilon}\right)^2 \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{\rho,\varepsilon}|^2 \leq \left(\log \frac{\rho}{\varepsilon} + \sum_{j=1}^k \omega(C\sigma_j) \log \frac{\sigma_j}{\tau_i}\right) \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Omega} (u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})_+^p q.$$

By taking the limit of Riemann sums, we conclude that

$$\frac{q(\hat{a})^2}{b(\hat{a})}\int_{\Omega}|\nabla w_{\varepsilon}^{\rho,\varepsilon}|^2 \leqslant \Big(\frac{1}{\log\frac{\rho}{\varepsilon}} + \frac{1}{(\log\frac{\rho}{\varepsilon})^2}\int_{\varepsilon}^{\rho}\frac{\omega(C\tau)}{\tau}\,\mathrm{d}\tau\Big)\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\int_{\Omega}(u_{\varepsilon}-q_{\varepsilon})_+^pq,$$

which improves (20) and allows to continue the proof.

4. Construction and asymptotics of vortices

In this section we go back to the axisymmetric Euler equation and the shallow water equation and prove our main results.

4.1. Vortex rings for the Euler equation

For the Euler equation, the solutions of the previous sections gives us a suitable Stokes stream functions.

4.1.1. Vortex ring in the whole space The first case is the construction of a vortex ring in the whole space.

Proof of theorem 1. Define for every $r \in (0, \infty)$ and $z \in \mathbb{R}$, b(r, z) = r and

$$q(r,z) = W\frac{r^2}{2} + \frac{3}{8W}\left(\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}\right)^2.$$

One computes directly that $\frac{q^2}{b}$ achieves its minimum at $(\frac{\kappa}{4\pi W}, 0)$ and that

$$2\pi \frac{q(r_*,0)}{b(r_*,0)} = \kappa.$$

By proposition 2, the problem has a solution for every $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$. Define

$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(r,z) = \operatorname{curl}\left((u_{\varepsilon} + q_{\varepsilon})\frac{\mathbf{e}_{\theta}}{r}\right)$$

and

$$p_{\varepsilon}(r,z) = \frac{(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})^{p+1}}{p+1} - \frac{|\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}|^2}{2}$$

One computes that

$$\lim_{|x|\to\infty}\mathbf{v}=\frac{\kappa}{4\pi r^*}\log\frac{1}{\varepsilon}$$

and that

$$\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(r, z) = (u_{\varepsilon}(r, z) - q_{\varepsilon}(r, z))_{+}^{p} \mathbf{e}_{\theta}$$

The conclusion follows by the asymptotics of propositions 7 and 8.

4.1.2. Vortex ring in a cylinder The proof of theorem 2 is very similar.

Proof of theorem 2. If $\kappa < 4\pi W$, one defines *b* and *q* as in the proof of theorem 1. Otherwise one sets

$$q(r,z) = \frac{W}{2}r^2 + \left(\frac{\kappa}{2\pi} - \frac{W}{2}\right).$$

One checks that $\frac{q^2}{b}$ achieves its minimum at (1,0). Since $\frac{\kappa}{2\pi} - \frac{W}{2} \ge 0$, we can then use proposition 7 in the asymptotics.

4.1.3. Vortex ring outside a ball For the construction of a vortex ring outside a ball, we use the strict inequality of proposition 3.

Proof of theorem 3. If $\kappa > 6\pi W$, let r_* be the unique number such that

$$2r_* + \frac{1}{r_*^2} = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi W}.$$

Define now

$$q(r,z) = \frac{W}{2} \left(r^2 - \frac{r}{r^2 + z^2} \right) + \frac{3W}{2} \left(r_*^2 + \frac{1}{r_*} \right).$$

Observe that if $z \neq 0$,

$$q(r,z) > q(r,0).$$

If the function $r \in [1,\infty) \mapsto q(r,z)$ achieves its maximum at $\tilde{r} \in (1,\infty)$, by Fermat's theorem,

$$\frac{3}{2} \frac{\frac{W}{2} \left(\tilde{r}^2 - \frac{1}{\tilde{r}}\right) + \frac{3W}{2} \left(r_*^2 + \frac{1}{r_*}\right)}{r^2} \left(\tilde{r}^2 + \frac{1}{\tilde{r}} - r_*^2 - \frac{1}{r_*}\right) = 0,$$

from which we deduce that $\tilde{r} = r_*$. Define

$$q^{\infty}(x) = \frac{W}{2}r^2 + \frac{3W}{2}\left(r_*^2 + \frac{1}{r_*}\right),$$

and observe that

$$\lim_{|x|\to\infty}\frac{q(x)}{q^{\infty}(x)}=1,$$

and that

$$\inf_{\Omega} \frac{(q^{\infty})^2}{b} = \frac{q^{\infty}(r^{\infty}_*, 0)^2}{b(r^{\infty}_*, 0)} > \frac{q(r^{\infty}_*, 0)^2}{b(r^{\infty}_*, 0)}$$

with

$$(r_*^{\infty})^2 = r_*^2 + \frac{1}{r_*}.$$

In particular, since $r_* \ge 1$, $(r^{\infty}_*, 0) \in \mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus B_1$. By proposition 4, we have

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to \infty} \frac{c_{\varepsilon}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \leqslant \inf_{\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus B_1} \frac{q^2}{b} < \pi \frac{q^{\infty}(r_*^{\infty}, 0)^2}{b(r_*^{\infty}, 0)}$$

and by proposition 7,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to \infty} \frac{c_{\varepsilon}^{\infty}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} = \pi \frac{q^{\infty}(r_*^{\infty}, 0)^2}{b(r_*^{\infty}, 0)}.$$

By proposition 3, the problem (\mathscr{P}) has a solution. One constructs the flow and studies its asymptotics by proposition 7 as in the proof of theorem 1.

If $\kappa \leq 6\pi W$, define

$$q(r,z) = \frac{W}{2} \left(r^2 - \frac{r}{r^2 + z^2} \right) + \frac{\kappa}{2\pi},$$

and

$$q^{\infty}(r,z) = \frac{W}{2}r^2 + \frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$$

and observe that $\frac{q^2}{b}$ achieves its maximum at (1,0) and that

$$\inf_{\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus B_1} \frac{q^2}{b} = \left(\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}\right)^2$$

and

$$\inf_{(r,z)\in\mathbb{R}^2_+\setminus B_1}\frac{q^{\infty}(r,z)}{r} = \frac{16}{9\sqrt{2}}\sqrt{\frac{6\pi W}{\kappa}} \left(\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}\right)^2 > \left(\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}\right)^2$$

since $\kappa \leq 6\pi W$. The rest of the proof is similar to the case $\kappa > 6\pi W$.

4.1.4. Vortex ring outside a compact set In order to construct solutions outside an arbitrary compact set, we first construct and study the irrotational flow.

Lemma 14. Let $\alpha > -1$, $k \ge 0$ and $K \subset \mathbb{R}^2$. Define $b : \mathbb{R}^2_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ and $q^{\infty} : \mathbb{R}^2_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ be defined for $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2_+$ by

$$b(x) = x_1^{\alpha}$$
 and $q^{\infty}(x) = \frac{W}{\alpha+1}x_1^{\alpha+1} + k$

If K is compact and satisfies an interior cone condition at every point of $\partial K \cap \mathbb{R}^2_+$, then there exists a unique solution $q \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K) \cap C(\overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K})$ such that

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div} \frac{\nabla q}{b} = 0 & \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K, \\ q = k & \text{ on } \partial(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K), \\ \lim_{|x| \to \infty} \frac{q(x)}{q_{\infty}(x)} = 1. \end{cases}$$

Moreover $q \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2_+)$ *,*

$$\lim_{|x|\to\infty}\frac{\nabla q(x)}{x_1^{\alpha}}=(W,0),$$

and, if $K \cap \mathbb{R}^2_+ \neq \emptyset$, for every $x \in \mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K$,

$$q(x) < q^{\infty}(x).$$

Proof. Since *K* is compact there exists R > 0 such that $K \subset B(0, R)$. Choose $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ so that $\varphi = 1$ on B(0, R) and $\varphi = 0$ in $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus B(0, 2R)$ and define $g : \mathbb{R}^2_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ for $x \in \mathbb{R}^2_+$ by

$$g(x) = \frac{W}{\alpha + 1}\varphi(x)x_1^{\alpha + 1}.$$

Observe that since $\alpha > -1$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{|\nabla g|^2}{b} \leq 2\Big(\frac{W}{\alpha+1}\Big)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} |\nabla \varphi(x)|^2 x_1^{\alpha+2} + (\alpha+1)^2 |\varphi(x)|^2 x_1^{\alpha} \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty.$$

Construct the function $v \in H_0^1(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)$ by minimizing the Dirichlet energy

$$\frac{1}{2}\int_{\Omega}\frac{|\nabla v|^2}{b}-\int_{\Omega}\frac{\nabla g\cdot\nabla v}{b}$$

over $H_0^1(\Omega, b)$ and set

$$q = q_{\infty} - g + v.$$

One has clearly $v \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)$ and

div
$$\frac{\nabla q}{b} = 0$$

weakly in $\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K$. By the classical interior regularity theory, $v \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)$. Since $K \cap \mathbb{R}^2_+$ satisfies an interior cone condition at every point of $\partial K \cap \mathbb{R}^2_+$, *v* is continous on $\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus \operatorname{int} K$ [28, Corollary 8.28].

Now we claim that $v \leq g$. Indeed, by taking $(v - g)_+ \in H^1_0(\Omega, b)$ as a test function in the equation, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+\setminus K} |\nabla(v-g)_+|^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+\setminus K} (\nabla v - \nabla g) \cdot \nabla(v-g)_+ = 0,$$

so that $v \leq g$. In particular, we have $q \leq q_{\infty}$. Similarly, one has that $v \geq k + g - q_{\infty}$, so that we have proved that

$$k+g-q_{\infty}\leqslant v\leqslant g; \tag{21}$$

in particular, *v* is continuous on $\partial \mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus \operatorname{int} K$. By the strong maximum principle, we have $v > k + g - q_{\infty}$ in $\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K$.

Moreover, we have by (21) for every $x \in \mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus B(0, 2R)$,

$$\nu(x) \ge -\frac{W}{\alpha+1}x_1^{\alpha+1}.$$

Define

$$w(x) = -W x_1^{\alpha+1} \frac{(2R)^{\alpha+2}}{|x|^{\alpha+2}}.$$
(22)

One checks that div $\frac{\nabla w}{b} = 0$ and $w \leq v$ on $\partial B(0, 2R)$. By a comparison argument, we have thus that $w \leq v$ in $\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus B(0, 2R)$. In particular,

$$\lim_{|x|\to\infty}\frac{v(x)}{q^{\infty}(x)}=0$$

Finally, note that if $x \in \mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus B(0, 2R)$, by combining a classical estimate [28, Corollary 6.3] with (22):

$$\frac{|\nabla v(x)|}{x_1^{\alpha}} \leqslant \frac{C}{x_1^{\alpha+1}} \sup_{y \in B(x,x_1/2)} |v(y)| \leqslant C' \frac{R^{\alpha+2}}{|x|^{\alpha+2}},$$

and thus

$$\lim_{|x|\to\infty}\frac{|\nabla v(x)|}{x_1^{\alpha}}=0.$$

Proof of theorem 4. Since *K* is simply connected $\partial(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)$ is connected and $\psi(r,z) = k$ on $\partial(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)$ for some k < 0. Defining $q = -\psi$ and $q^{\infty}(x) = \frac{W}{2}x_1^2 + k$, we observe that *q* is also the solution given by lemma 14. We are going to apply proposition 3. We observe that by proposition 2 and proposition 4, we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{c_{\varepsilon}^{\infty}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} = \inf_{(r,z) \in \mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{q^{\infty}(r,z)^2}{r}.$$

By a direct computation,

$$\inf_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{(q^\infty)^2}{b} = \frac{q^\infty(r_*, z)^2}{r_*}.$$

Since *K* is compact, there exists $z_* \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $(r_*, z_*) \notin K$. By proposition 4, lemma 14 and proposition 7

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \to \infty} \frac{c_{\varepsilon}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \leq \pi \frac{q(r_*^{\infty}, z)^2}{r_*^{\infty}} < \limsup_{\varepsilon \to \infty} \frac{c_{\varepsilon}^{\infty}}{\log \frac{1}{\varepsilon}}.$$

By proposition 3, a solution u_{ε} exists if ε is small enough. One defines the associated flow and studies its asymptotics as in the proof of theorem 1.

The question of where the vortex concentrates gives rise to a result depending on the geometry of the compact set *D*:

Proposition 9. *If k is sufficiently large and* $\alpha > 0$ *, then*

$$\inf_{x\in\partial(\mathbb{R}^2_+\setminus K)}\frac{q(x)^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} < \inf_{x\in\mathbb{R}^2_+\setminus K}\frac{q(x)^2}{x_1^{\alpha}}.$$

Proof. First one has

$$\inf_{x \in \partial(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)} \frac{q(x)^2}{x_1^{\alpha}} = k^2 \inf_{x \in \partial(\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus K)} \frac{1}{x_1^{\alpha}}.$$

Since *K* is compact, there exists R > 0 such that $K \subset B(0,R)$. Take $a \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $|a| \ge R$. One has

$$\inf_{x\in\mathbb{R}^2_+\setminus K}\frac{q(x,z)}{x_1^{\alpha}}\leqslant \inf_{x\in\mathbb{R}_+}\frac{q(x)^2}{x_1^{\alpha}}\leqslant \inf_{x\in\mathbb{R}_+}\frac{q^{\infty}(x)^2}{x_1^{\alpha}}=4\Big(k\frac{\alpha+1}{2\alpha+1}\Big)^{\frac{\alpha+2}{\alpha+1}}W^{\frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1}}.$$

4.2. Vortices for the shallow water equation

We finish by sketching the proofs for the shallow water equation:

Proof of theorem 5. Set for $x \in \Omega$, $q(x) = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi} \sup_{\Omega} b$. By proposition 1, (\mathscr{P}) has a solution u_{ε} . Define for $x \in \Omega$

$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(x) = \operatorname{curl} u_{\varepsilon}(x)$$

and

$$h(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \frac{\left(u_{\varepsilon}(x) - q_{\varepsilon}(x)\right)_+^{p+1}}{p+1} - \frac{|\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(x)|^2}{2}$$

One checks directly that this is a steady flow of the shallow water equation (5) and that

$$\operatorname{curl} \mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \left(u_{\varepsilon}(x) - q_{\varepsilon}(x) \right)_+^p,$$

and that

$$\inf_{\Omega} \frac{q^2}{b} = \left(\frac{\kappa}{2\pi}\right)^2 \sup_{\Omega} b,$$

so that curl \mathbf{v}_{ε} has the required asymptotic properties by proposition 7.

Proof of theorem 6. Set for $x \in \Omega$, $q(x) = -\psi_0(x)$. By proposition 1, (\mathscr{P}) has a solution u_{ε} . Define for $x \in \Omega$

$$\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(x) = \operatorname{curl}(u_{\varepsilon} - q_{\varepsilon})$$

and

$$h(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \frac{\left(u_{\varepsilon}(x) - q_{\varepsilon}(x)\right)_+^{p+1}}{p+1} - \frac{|\mathbf{v}_{\varepsilon}(x)|^2}{2}.$$

One checks directly that this is a steady flow of the shallow water equation (5) and that curl v_{ε} has the required asymptotic properties.

References

- A. Ambrosetti and G. Mancini, *On some free boundary problems*, Recent contributions to nonlinear partial differential equations, Res. Notes in Math., vol. 50, Pitman, Boston, Mass., 1981, pp. 24–36.
- [2] A. Ambrosetti and P. H. Rabinowitz, Dual variational methods in critical point theory and applications, J. Functional Analysis 14 (1973), 349–381.
- [3] A. Ambrosetti and M. Struwe, *Existence of steady vortex rings in an ideal fluid*, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. **108** (1989), no. 2, 97–109.
- [4] A. Ambrosetti and Yang Jian Fu, Asymptotic behaviour in planar vortex theory, Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur. Rend. Lincei (9) Mat. Appl. 1 (1990), no. 4, 285–291.
- [5] C. J. Amick and L. E. Fraenkel, *The uniqueness of Hill's spherical vortex*, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 92 (1986), no. 2, 91–119.
- [6] T. V. Badiani and G. R. Burton, Vortex rings in ℝ³ and rearrangements, R. Soc. Lond. Proc. Ser. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. 457 (2001), no. 2009, 1115–1135.

38

- [7] D. Benedetto, E. Caglioti, and C. Marchioro, *On the motion of a vortex ring with a sharply concentrated vorticity*, Math. Methods Appl. Sci. **23** (2000), no. 2, 147–168.
- [8] H. Berestycki and H. Brezis, On a free boundary problem arising in plasma physics, Nonlinear Anal. 4 (1980), no. 3, 415–436.
- [9] M. S. Berger and L. E. Fraenkel, A global theory of steady vortex rings in an ideal fluid, Acta Math. **132** (1974), 13–51.
- [10] _____, Nonlinear desingularization in certain free-boundary problems, Comm. Math. Phys. 77 (1980), no. 2, 149–172.
- [11] B. Buffoni, Nested axi-symmetric vortex rings, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 14 (1997), no. 6, 787–797.
- [12] G. R. Burton, Vortex rings in a cylinder and rearrangements, J. Differential Equations 70 (1987), no. 3, 333–348.
- [13] _____, Rearrangements of functions, maximization of convex functionals, and vortex rings, Math. Ann. **276** (1987), no. 2, 225–253.
- [14] _____, Vortex-rings of prescribed impulse, Math. Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc. 134 (2003), no. 3, 515–528.
- [15] G. R. Burton and L. Preciso, *Existence and isoperimetric characterization of steady* spherical vortex rings in a uniform flow in \mathbb{R}^N , Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A **134** (2004), no. 3, 449–476.
- [16] R. Camassa, D. D. Holm, and C. D. Levermore, *Long-time effects of bottom topogra-phy in shallow water*, Phys. D 98 (1996), no. 2-4, 258–286.
- [17] _____, Long-time shallow-water equations with a varying bottom, J. Fluid Mech. **349** (1997), 173–189.
- [18] Cao Daomin, Liu Zhongyuan, and Wei Juncheng, *Regularization of point vortices for the Euler equation in dimension two*, available at arXiv:1208.3002.
- [19] _____, Regularization of point vortices for the Euler equation in dimension two, part II, available at arXiv:1208.5540.
- [20] E. De Giorgi, Sulla differenziabilità e l'analiticità delle estremali degli integrali multipli regolari, Mem. Accad. Sci. Torino. Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Nat. (3) 3 (1957), 25–43.
- [21] L. E. Fraenkel, On steady vortex rings of small cross-section in an ideal fluid, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A. 316 (1970), 29–62.
- [22] _____, Examples of steady vortex rings of small cross-section in an ideal fluid, J. Fluid Mech. **51** (1972), 119–135.
- [23] _____, *A lower bound for electrostatic capacity in the plane*, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A **88** (1981), no. 3-4, 267–273.
- [24] A. Friedman, *Variational principles and free-boundary problems*, Pure and Applied Mathematics, John Wiley & Sons Inc., New York, 1982.
- [25] A. Friedman and B. Turkington, Vortex rings: Existence and asymptotic estimates, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 268 (1981), no. 1, 1–37.
- [26] F. W. Gehring and B. G. Osgood, Uniform domains and the quasihyperbolic metric, J. Analyse Math. 36 (1979), 50–74 (1980).
- [27] F. W. Gehring and B. P. Palka, *Quasiconformally homogeneous domains*, J. Analyse Math. **30** (1976), 172–199.
- [28] D. Gilbarg and N. S. Trudinger, *Elliptic partial differential equations of second order*, Classics in Mathematics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2001.
- [29] H. Helmholtz, On integrals of the hydrodynamics equations which express vortex motion, Crelle's J. 55 (1858), 25–55.
- [30] M. J. M. Hill, On a spherical vortex, Philos. Trans. Roy. Soc. London A 185 (1894), 213–245.
- [31] H. Lamb, *Hydrodynamics*, 6th ed., Cambridge Mathematical Library, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1932.
- [32] Li Gongbao, Yan Shusen, and Yang Jianfu, *An elliptic problem related to planar vortex pairs*, SIAM J. Math. Anal. **36** (2005), no. 5, 1444–1460.
- [33] H. Lindén, *Hyperbolic-type metrics*, Quasiconformal mappings and their applications, Narosa, New Delhi, 2007, pp. 151–164.

- [34] P.-L. Lions, The concentration-compactness principle in the calculus of variations. The locally compact case. Part I, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 1 (1984), no. 2, 109–145; Part II, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 1 (1984), no. 4, 223–283.
- [35] V. Maz'ya, Sobolev spaces with applications to elliptic partial differential equations, 2nd ed., Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, vol. 342, Springer, Heidelberg, 2011.
- [36] Ni Wei Ming, On the existence of global vortex rings, J. Analyse Math. **37** (1980), 208–247.
- [37] J. Norbury, A steady vortex ring close to Hill's spherical vortex, Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc. **72** (1972), 253–284.
- [38] _____, A family of steady vortex rings, J. Fluid Mech. 57 (1973), 417-431.
- [39] _____, Steady planar vortex pairs in an ideal fluid, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 28 (1975), no. 6, 679–700.
- [40] P. H. Rabinowitz, *Minimax methods in critical point theory with applications to differential equations*, CBMS Regional Conference Series in Mathematics, vol. 65, Published for the Conference Board of the Mathematical Sciences, Washington, DC, 1986.
- [41] _____, On a class of nonlinear Schrödinger equations, Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 43 (1992), no. 2, 270–291.
- [42] G. Richardson, *Vortex motion in shallow water with varying bottom topography and zero Froude number*, J. Fluid Mech. **411** (2000), 351–374.
- [43] D. Smets and J. Van Schaftingen, *Desingularization of vortices for the Euler equation*, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. **198** (2010), no. 3, 869–925.
- [44] Tadie, On the bifurcation of steady vortex rings from a Green function, Math. Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc. 116 (1994), no. 3, 555–568.
- [45] W. Thomson (Baron Kelvin), *Mathematical and physical papers*, IV, Cambridge, 1910.
- [46] A. Weinstein, Generalized axially symmetric potential theory, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 59 (1953), 20–38.
- [47] M. Willem, *Minimax theorems*, Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications, 24, Birkhäuser Boston Inc., Boston, MA, 1996.
- [48] Yang Jian Fu, Existence and asymptotic behavior in planar vortex theory, Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci. 1 (1991), no. 4, 461–475.
- [49] _____, Global vortex rings and asymptotic behaviour, Nonlinear Anal. 25 (1995), no. 5, 531–546.

Université catholique de Louvain Institut de Recherche en Mathématique et Physique (IRMP) Chemin du Cyclotron 2 bte L7.01.01 1348 Louvain-la-Neuve Belgium email:Jean.VanSchaftingen@uclouvain.be